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THE MASTER: You may proceed, Mr. Odam.

MR. ODAM: Thank you, Your Honor.

0. P. "CARRILLO,

recalled as a witness, having been previously sworn,

testified as

BY MR. ODAM:

follows, to-wit:

EXAMINATION

Good morning, Judge Carrillo.

A  Morning,

John, how are you?

MR. ODAM: TFor the record, we will be

asking questions on Paragraphs 7 through 12,

A Yes, sir.

Q Mr. Carrillo, I will show you a copy, and I will

give the admitted copy to the Judge, and I show

you this

A Yes, sir.

and let you look at it a moment.

Can you describe for the record what E-65 1is?

A E-65 is a check payable to the order of 0. P.
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Carrillo for one thousand eight dollars from
Benavides Implement and Hardware and signed by

R. N. Couling.

1 take it by your testimony -- I €find no
explanation for that check. It does not have a
recital on it., That was one of the ones on
Paragraph 7 where the record is absent as to an
explanation. I wonder if you could give us an
explanation today?

Yes, I think I explained this. This check -- I
had rental equipment at the Farm and Ranch

Supply. 1 was never there and it was rented
through Cleofus Gonzalez and they would tell me
this is how much you have coming for the equipment
you have rented this month.

Who would tell you that?

Mr. Couling would pay me and say this is what you
have coming for the equipment you have rented

this month. It might have been more or less, but
this is what they told me it was.

What equipment do you think this would be for that
Mr. Couling would be paying you directly for?

1 have no idea, sir.

Do you have any idea why he would not indicate on

that check it was for equipment rental?
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I don't have any particular recollection. These
checks were paid for rental on equipment I had
over there, but 1 héve no recollection of any
particular check, unless it has a reason for the
check, then that might bring that back to me.
Now, the equipment that was at Farm and Ranch
Supply, who had the ownership of that equipment?
I had personal ownership and partnership
equipment at the Farm and Ranch Supply.

I noticed in your earlier testimony you said you
were not involved with Benavides Implement and
Hardware. Do you know whether your brother
Ramiro or Cleofus Gonzalez would take your
equipment and rent it through Farm and Ranch or
why they would?

Cleofus Gonzalez was running the Farm and Ranch
Suppiy and this was run through the Farm and
Ranch, so Cleofus would know about this more than
anybody else.

You are aware of Mr. Couling's and Mr. Cleofus
Gonzalez's testimony with respect to the exhibits
for that check, are you not? |

Yes, sir. Well, no, I am not aware of the

~exhibits or what it is.

Well, I will show you a copy and I will hand the
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Court the exhibits that pertain to this particular

|
|

check and to refresh your memory, there was E-61,

which is a statement prepared by Cleofus Gonzalez

fer one thousand eight dollars.
Yes, sir.
E-60 is a statement prepared from the Benavides
Implement and Hardware.
Could I see it, please?
Yes. And the claim jacket is E-64. I have a
copy --
THE MASTER: Let me have the copies and

Judge Carrillo the originals. Perhaps the

originals will reveal more what it is.

(By Mr. Odam) All right. I will give you the
original copies and to Judge Meyers a copy of the
envelope, which is marked E-64, and the two
invoices marked E-60 and E-61.

Again, as you recall Mr. Gonzalez's testimony
he testified he made up something that went on
that ticket and they didn't have any equipment to
rent, he made it up.

There was equipment to rent.
Weil, on this particular one --
This was prepared by Mr. Gonzalez for Mr. Couling.

I have no knowledge whatsoever.

b
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MR, MITCHELL: Pardon me, Judge
Carrillo, this that you have in your hand,
for the record, reflects E-60'and 61, I
presume,

THE WITNESS: E-60 and 61,

MR, MITCHELL: A1l right.

THE WITNESS: And E-64,

MR, MITCHELL: And would you plesse
refer, when you make that reference for the
record.

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

MR, MITCHELL: It is very critical
testimony so when you say, "this'", please
refer to it for the record.

THE WITNESS: 1Insofar as E-60 and E-61,
and E-64, I had no versonal knowledge what-
soever,

A1l right, Well, I will show you also what has
been marked as E-57 which is an admitted cooy of
a check from the bank and the claim numbers on
there which coincide with the claim jacket number
which went to Benavides Imnlement and Hardware,
vhich 1s the same amount as for the contents of
the jacket itself, et ceterd, for which the check

was issued,.
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My aquestion to you is this is just a coin-
cidence that thew was a check for a thousand and
eight dollars and the invnices for.a thousand and
eight dollars in the Bensvides Implement and Hard-
ware and Mr, Couling just wrote ya out a check
for this check thaf was over at the Farm and
Ranch Store.

Well, I have no nersonal knowledge of E57 either.
A1l right,

But like I say, he might have submitted five or
ten thousand dollars worth of rentals and only
came over and said, "Look, this is what we rented
from yaiis this amount, this is what you have
coming,"

Since I wasn't there and had no versonal
knowledge, I just took his word or Mr, Cleofus
Gonzalez's word for it and that was it aﬁd if
it was in 71, I would have had to have taken Mr.
Couling's word for it when he handed me the
check because I wasn't speaking to Mr. Gonzalez,
I don't believe, at that time,

Well, did you actually receive the thousand and
eight dollars?
Yes, sir,

And that would have been evidencéd on the E-66
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eight dnllers.

E-66 shows a denosft of a8 thourand and eight

dollars, yes, =7r,

Well, is there -- well, do you have any other

erynplanation as to the series of these devosit

slips, the invoices the claim jackets, the county

check and the check from Mr., Couling to you?
I had nothing whatsoever to dn with the prepara-
tion nf the fnvoices or anything, Mr, Odam, All
I have is equinment for rent and you come In
there and you need something, I will rent it to
you,
Well, why would Mr, Couling --

MR. ODAM: Well, strike that.
Would you sgree there probably are, and I'm not
poing into these checks at this time, but would
you agree that there may be some checks from Mr.
Couling to Farm and Ranch Sunoly made out to
the Farm and Ranch Supply?
I don't know, I didn't have anything whatsoever
tn do with the renting of te Farm and Ranch
Supoly at all,
Well, did you receive any mdnev from Farm and

Ranch Supply, any oroffts or any money at all
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from that store?

The Farm sand Ranch Suoply deposits and with-
drawals were made by Mr, Gonzalez,. He would make
taves at the end of the year of all of the deposits
and take them to our accountant and our accountant
would divide uo the profits fifty-fifty between
my brother and myéélf.

That is what I thought was the situation. Why
would Mr., Couling, for example, write out a check
for a thousand and eight dollars and make 1t out
to you personally as opoosed to such as you just
described, money into Farm and Ranch Supply? Why
wouldn't he make it out to Farm and Ranch Suoply?
If he was renting -- Cleofus knew what belonged
to who. If he was running --

MR, MITCHELL: Excuse me, Judge Carrillo,
you said what belonged to -- what did you
say?

THE MASTER: To whom is what he said.

To whom,

MR, MITCHELL: I'm sorry.

If the equinment was -~ if the eauinment belonged
to Farm and Ranch Supdly, it would be billed to
Farm and Ranch Supoly, it would be paid to them

and if the eauipment was my own equipment, it
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would be paid to me.

To get right to the bottom line of the whole

thing, Mr, Gonzalez's testimony waé he didn't

rent anything opursuant tn this, He just made 11

up opursuant tn Ramiro's instructions for some-

thing plus or minué a thousand dollars and he

didn't rent any eaﬁ{ﬁment and Mr, Couling stated

that he didn't get any equioment rented to him,

yours or anybody else's, that is his testimony.
Is it your testimony that bhoth of these

gentlemen were lying through their teeth, that

they didn't rent that equipment for you or from

you?

I would say that both Mr, Couling and Mr. CGonzalez

would 1like to have my head for Christmas.

My auestion is, which 138 the very heart of the

7 through 12, is it your testimony that what they

told this court is just -- must be just a bald-

faced 1ie, 1s that right?

Well, they 1ied auite a bit insofar as facts

that were to my knowledge, they 1ied aquite a bit,

A1l right.

Now, on other matters that I have no knowldge of,

I can't tell you whether they lied or not.

You don't know whether or not the& are lying on
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this thousand and eight dollar transaction which
is your previous testimony?
Personally, I think they were getting more mone-;
than that, but I had no way of knowing and they
say, "Look,we owe you a thousand and elght dollars
or a8 thousand and twenty dollars, whatever it is,"
and I had no way 6f checking because I was not
there,

But personally, I would say that they were
getting a lot more money than that,
Well, what eouipment, that was your personal
pronerty, was over at the Farm snd Ranch Sunply
in 1971 that could have been rented pursuant to
this check?
I have got tractors, trucks and I forget what all,
I have a warehouse that i{s -- that stores lots
of eauipment.
For those tractors and trucks, were they actually
ohysically located at the commissioners vnrecinct
warehouse where the Farm and Ranch Supoly was?
They would either be located there or they would
be located st the warehouse I have at the Vallep
Sales BuiMing which they had a key,
Once thisparticular vehicle that they had, what-

ever it was, was rented, pursuant to the check
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Mr. Coulineg gave you, E-65, do you have any

idea what Mr, Couling might have done with that
oarticular vehicle once he got it in his posses-
sion?

No, I have no idea asbout Benavides Implement
and Hardware or Mr., Couling's business.

A1l right, so you don't know if he rented it,

if he did rent it to the county?

No, I don't have any idea what Mr, Couling did.
So you would have no idea why the county check,
E-57 for a thousand and eight dollars, do you
know if that would have any connection with your
check for a thousand and eight dollgrs?

It would be in payment for rental of Bemwides
Implement and Hardware that they had for me.
I'm talking about -- maybe I was confusing the
question, maybe Mr, Mitchell just looked at one
right there, E-57, is & county check for a
thousand and eight dollars?

Yes,.

Would it be vour testimony that that check for
a thousand and eight dollars was this vehicle,
whatever it was, that was rented tovthe county?
It might have been more, this is what I've got,

I mean -~--
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A He might have owed me more on rental, but this 1is
what I got,

Q ° How much is that E-537 for?

A One thousand and eight dollars,

Q Why would Cleofus Gonzalez make upn the separate
statement or invoices denending on who owned
eauipment?

A I don't know,.

Q Judge Carrillo, I show you a cony of E~169 and
ask you if you csn identify this item,

MR, MITCHELL: May I sveak to my client?

(Discussion off the record hbetween Mr,

Mitchell and the witness.)

A E-169 --

MR, MITCHELL: Pardon me, Your Hnnor.
I simply want to object to auestions on
E-169 and note that it was an ‘tem offered
to which an objection wa s made and the
Court sustained and I just simply don't
want the record to indicate any waver by
my silence.

THE MASTER: I understood this to be
an additional effort to aﬁalify 169, I

don't remember what 169 -- E-169 was, Is

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
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Q A1l right, now do you --

that correct, Mr, Odam?

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir.

THE MASTER: Are you trying to get it
into evidence?

MR, ODAM: Yes, sir.

MR, MITCHELL: Do you want to see it,
Judge Mevers?:

THE MASTER: No, I will find this in

my notes, I found it in my notes.

THE MASTER : It says ~-- my notes say
it is & copy of the judgment, My recollection
now is I sustained an objection to the rele-
vancy, not of authentication because it is

a certified copy.

MR, MITCHELL; Well, ves, Your Honor,

I believe I leveled the objectfon of hearsay
in addition, At any rate, the Court sustained
the objection,

THE MASTER: I didn't sustain a hear-
say objection to a certified copy, that I'm
sure of,

MR, ODAM: Well, do we have now an
objection to it, and if so --

MR, MITCHELL: You haven't asked the

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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(By Mr, Odam:)

auestion.
THE MASTER:
MR. MITCHEL

THE MASTER:

MR, ODAM: I thought by Mr,

It 18 not in evidence.

L: Thet's right, Your Honor.

It is not in evidence yer,

Mitchell's

comments he was making some objection.

THE MASTER:

Go ahead,

Judge Carrillo, can you identify

the item that you have in your hand, E-169?

This is a judgement of United States District

Court for the Southern District of Texas,

What case is that in?

United States of America versus O, P, Carrillo.

And what is the number there?

75-C-45,

And what is the -- I don't have a copy of it,

but it is divided into two parts =-- well,

the case in which youwre a varty?

Yes,

sir,

is this

CHATHA
cou
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MR. ODAM: I would offer in evidence
at this time the conviction order, judgment
and probation.

MR. MITCHELL: Objection, hearsay,
best evidence, beyond the formal evidence,
beyond the amended notice, improper predicate
irrelevant and immaterial; relates to matters
of a nonjudicial nature.

THE MASTER: What is the relevancy?

MR. ODAM: The relevancy of it is that
it is for impeachment on credibility. I do
have some case law on that,

THE MASTER: Of course, a felony
conviction impeaches, but I thought it had to
be a final conviction.

MR. ODAM: I have looked at the law and
if that is what it is, then that is the law,
but the research I had done on it did not
state that it had to be final. What I did
find was proof of statements of a crime could
be shown if and only they were involving
moral turpitude.

This is located at McCormick and Ray
at Section 660. I did not see a limitation

in the case discussed that it had to be a
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conviction that had been up through the
appellate procedure.

THE MASTER: Well, I will have to defer
a ruling on that.

MR, MITCHELL: My objection would be
enlarged to include that it would be an
improper method of impeachment. It is not a
final judgment and may I ask my client a
question to further enlarge the record and
objection.

THE MASTER: Do you mean for support of
the objection?

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, to support.

THE MASTER: I don't believe anybody in
this room disagrees with the fact that the
appellate steps have been taken,

THE WITNESS: I would like to state I
am not guilty.

MR. MITCHELL: No present admission of
guilt. That, I believe, would preclude it
from coming in under the rules.

THE MASTER: That is, of course, a
different rule.

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge Meyers.

MR. ODAM: For the benefit of the record,

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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the law that I refer to is Volume I,
McCormick and Ray, on Section 660, Page 508,
in the pocket parts that are applicable and

the sectinns applicable. T 31id not find, in

my research there or in other sources, the
law on finality. 1If that is the law, then
I am subject to that, but I looked for that,
because I knew the question would come up.

We will hold that in abeyance and proceed
on to another matter.

MR. MITCHELL: May I also point out for
the record, the conviction is a 7206
violation, which is not an evasion violation,
but simply how the matters were reported on
the return. The taxes were all paid, so it
is a method of reporting.

THE MASTER: Well, when Mr. Odam read
that, I have been on both sides of that
question, but it seems to me it is the rule
now that it is firmly established that any
felony, plus a matter involving moral
turpitude -- did you do any further work on
that matter we looked at, Mr. Mitchell?

MR. MITCHELL: No, I did not.

For the record, the Judge and I were

1
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A

talking about something and it deals with
the necessity of the formal Bill of
Exception. I am in the process of preparing
a memo on it to you, Judge Meyers.

MR. ODAM: 1Is that on this point?

THE MASTER: No, Mr. Mitchell and I had
our pride involved and we went back to the
library to see who was right.

I might add I have a toe-hold on it.

MR, MITCHELL: Yes, a case that is
squarely in point, as we say. I think you
should espouse the Court, because he has a
four square case.

MR. ODAM: I am sure that is the law --
is it on the Bill of Exception on cross-
examination?

THE MASTER: Yes,

MR. ODAM: All right. I will pass on
from Paragraph 7 to Paragraph 8, Judge
Carrillo, with the developments we have had

thus far.

(By Mr. Odam) Paragraph 7 dealt with this check

for one thousand eight dollars.

sir.

MR. ODAM: I then move, for the benefit

1
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(By Mr. 0Odam) 7T show you what h:is been marked as

E-69.

of the record and the Court and counsel, to
Paragraph 8.

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Mr. Odam.

THE MASTER: Excuse me just a minute.
You didn't read-far enough, Mr. Odam.

Section 658 gives three requirements and
then the fourth, the conviction must be
final. Suppose the conviction had been
appealed, in Ringer versus State, Southwester&
Second, 137, 242 at 654. It was held that
where the appeal had not been decided, the
conviction could not be used to impeach.

MR. ODAM: I stand corrected on that
law and I certainly did not intend to mislead
the Court or counsel,.

MR. MITCHELL: I didn't want the record
to indicate that I was saying anything furthey
to Mr. Odam concerning this or the Court,
but Mr. Odam is a fine lawyer and I do
understand,

THE MASTER: I don't know that is
authoritative, but we all respect this

treatise. 1 have not read the case

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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personally.

MR. MITCHELL: We had a recent occasion
to go into the question and the Court
confirmed the position vcw lakea by ihls
Court. We feel sound in our position,

THE MASTER: At this stage, E-169 is not
admitted for any further questioning.

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir.

(By Mr. Odam) I show you the original item on
E-69 and ask you to identify this and I will show
to the Master the Xerox copy of E-69 and give you
a moment to examine it.

MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me, Counsel, do
you have the original E-151., 1It is the same
as this, as I recall.

MR. ODAM: I don't have it here.

MR. MITCHELL: I wonder if the witness
would rather have it,

May I give him the original, Your Honor?

THE MASTER: Yes, sir.

(By Mr. Odam) Judge Carrillo, you have in yoﬁr
hand E-151, which is an original of E-69 and T
will ask you if you can identify what that item is?
That is a check payable to the order of 0. P.

Carrillo for one thousand elighteen dollars from

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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Benavides Implement and Hardware, R. N. Couling.
What is the recital on that check?

There is none.

I know Mr. Mitchell asked you the cucstirn and rou
say there was no conspiracy to receive that E-69,
but I find no explanation except that.

I am aware of your testimony, where there wer
recitals, but thesé particular two did not involve
recitals.

What would be your explanation on this check
as to'why Mr. Couling would give you this check?

MR, MITCHELL: May I take this
oppprtunity to reassert our objections?

THE MASTER: You have already done it
once this morning.

MR. MITCHELL: Fine. The record is
fixed and I am sorry I interrupted,

THE MASTER: All right, sir.

THE WITNESS: The explanation would be
the same as the previous one.

(By Mr. Odam) And that would be?

That I had the rental equipment and this is what

_ théy told me I had coming for the equipment

rented by Benavides Implement and Hardware.

Who is the "they" you are talking about?

!
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Mr. Couling.
What is the date on this check?
July 27, 1971.
Are we talking about E-1517
Yes.
MR. MITCHELL: July what?
THE WITNESS: July 27, 1971.
(By Mr.0Odam) Can you explain how Mr. Gonzalez,
for your Farm and Ranch Store, where this truck

or whatever it was was located and Mr. Couling

would carry out -- the problem is, if it was your
personal truck -- well, I will rephrase the
question.

Could you explain the circumstances on
Mr. Gonzalez renting to Mr. Couling your personal
vehicle?
That is what tﬁey were there for. I have a lot
of equipment for rental.
Located at the Farm and Ranch Store?
Or at the warehouse.
And you told Mr. Gonzalez to rent your personal
property?
I &on't remember telling him, it was just
uﬁderstood. That is what they were there for and

they are there today.
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Did you tell him to rent it to Benavides Implement
and Hardware?

To whoever wanted to rent it.

I show you what has been marked &#s E-648 ana ask

you 1if you can identify E-68.

E-68 1s a check that I have no knowledge of.

From whom is that check written?

From the treasurer of Duval County to Benavides
Implement and Hardware.

What is the amount of money on that check?

One thousand eighteen dollars sixty-five cents.

You recall the previous testimony was that

Mr. Gonzalez filled out what is marked in evidence:
as E-62 and E-63?

Yes, sir.

And you gave those to Ramiro Carrillo who gave E
them to Mr. Couling and those appeared in the c1ai$
jackets and this check was issued, so, my !
question is, is this check you have in your left
hand, would it be your testimony that check for
one thousand eighteen dollars, the amount from the
county, would be the same from which you received
money from Benavides Implement and Hardware?

1 have no idea.

Would it be a coincidence as to these receipts

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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prepared by Mr. Gonzalez?
I can't speculate. I can't tell you what it was.
All I know, I was told this was the money you have
coming for the rental of your ¢quipment and i
received it.
And Mr. Couling told you that?
Yes.
And again, you are aware of Mr. Couling's
testimony that he didn't rent any of your
equipment, yours or the Farm and Ranch Store
equipment to the county?
Well --

MR, MITCHELL: 1 object to that. The

record indicates --

MR. ODAM: Strike that question.
(By Mr. Odam) You mentioned Mr. Gonzalez rented
your equipment personally. Did you pay

Mr. Gonzalez for renting the equipment?

I think he paid himself,

How was that?

He took things from the store that belonged to
us,

So'you were not paying Mr. Gonzalez to rent the
equipment?

I had nothing to do with the running of the Farm

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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and Ranch Supply.

Did you tell Mr. Gonzalez to rent your equipment?
I don't recall telling him specifically,

Was he wrongfully renting youn yulpmeut v. was
it okay with you?

It was all right with me,

Was the Farm and Ranch Store renting any of its
equipment to Benavides Implement and Hardware?

I didn't run the Farm and Ranch Supply. I went
by very seldom and I could not tell you exactly
what was going oﬁ. It would be purely guesswqu
as far as I am concerned,.

So you don't know whether or not, for example,
Benavides Implement and Hardware ever wrote out
checks to Farm and Ranch Supply for rental
equipment?

No, sir.

As opposed to your personal account?

No, sir.

I noticed the other day you said you have been

surprised twice, one time when Mr. Couling

~testified in federal court about having slips on

the Zertuche Store and also surprised to find out

Mr. Couling had the slips on Benavides Implement

and Hardware.
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Why would you be surprised when the check
was given to you that he had the pafticular papers
that I asked you about?

The suvrprise was thai: Mr. Coul ., g had invoices
belonging to the Zertuche General Store,
And that was in the federal case?
Yes.
MR. MITCHELL: And in this case, also.
THE WITNESS: And that he had blank
invoices belonging to the Zertuche Store
that were supposed to be in the custody of

Cleofus Gonzalez.

(By Mr. Odam) Why would it surprise you to learn
that?

I didn't know Mr. Gonzalez had anything to do
with the Benavides Implement and Hardware and if
they brought out in federal court that Couling
had invoices from Zertuche Store, why did they
remain silent as to Cleofus also having invoices
from Benavides Implement and Hardware. It seens
to me that there was some sort of a shenanigan
going on between Mr. Couling and Mr. Gonzalez.
Yoﬁ are aware of the fact Mr. Gonzalez testified
to the fact that Ramiro Carrillo gave him that

box from Benavides Implement and Hardware? You
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don't know anything about Ramiro Carrillo giving
him the invoices on Benavides Implement and
Hardware?

No, sir.

So to summarize, Paragraph 7 and 8, Paragraph 7,
you got a check for one thousand eight dollars for
rental of personal equipment from Farm and Ranch
to Benavides Implement and Hardware and on
Paragraph 8, you got one thousand eighteen dollars
for the same arrangement. That is a total of

two thousand tweﬁty-six dollars on those two.

Yes, and Mr. Couling had to pay me for a pickup
he bought at this same time.

And these total to two thousand twenty-six dollars
on Mr. Couling paying you rent?

Yes, out of the four hundred thousand he received.
What are you talking about there?

The money he received through the store.

Were you entitled to that four hundred thousand?
No, I am not claiming I was entitled to it, but
that is what he received,

But you were not entitled to that four hundred
théusand or any part of it?

Not unless he wants to give me that third he

claims I own in Benavides Implement and Hardware.
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1 am.not claiming it as a fact,
MR. MITCHELL: May 1 approach my client,
Judge Meyers?

THE MASTER: Yes.

(Whereupon, an off-the-record

discussion was had between Mr. Mitchell and

the witness.)
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On these two checks that now total two thousand
twenty-six dollsrs, I know your orevious testi-
mony was that the only time that you had any
business dealings with Benavides Implement and
hafdware was when you bought some type of cylinder
from them, I believe, Did you go -- where were
you when you received these checks from Benavides
Implement and Hardware? Did you actually go to
the store and get them? Where did Mr., Couling
give you these checks?
I have no personal recollection,
You don't know if you went to the store?
I know I received them, but I have no personal
recolle;tion.
MR, ODAM: I would like then to move

on to parsgranh number 9,
I will show you the two checks involved that you
received here, Judge Carrillo. one {é E-153, which
is also E-76, and I happven to have in front of

me E-76,
(Handed to the witness,)

MR, ODAM: Now I will hand to the
Master a xerox copy which has been marked

by the reporter when we were marking these
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Exhibits as E-76,

THE WITNESS: I have the original,
That's right, and the originals you have should
be marked as E-1953, is that correct?
Yes, sir,
And what is E-153 and E-76?
It is a check, Qay to the order of 0, P,
Carrillo three hundred and six dollars,
A1l right.
Benavides Implement and Hardware Compnany, R, M,
Couling, for rent,
And I will also show you for the vpurvose of this
paragraph 9 the Exhibit which has been marked
as E-75 which s the same as E-152, Did Mr,
Mitchell pull E-152? Here is E-75.

MR, ODAM: 1I'1ll hand to the Master a

copy of E-75 which is the same as E-152,
(Handed to the Master.)

Now, first referring to the last item that I
just gave you, E-75, or if you want to, you can
ok at E~152, which s the original, and E-75
is a copny of it., What is that document that
you have in your hand?

It is a check pay to the order of 0, P, Carrillo
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seven hundred dollars from Benavides Impnlement
and Hardware Compvany, R, M, Couling for rent on
truck,

I notice you nreviously testifled that when Mr.
Mitchell asked you, and I presume it is still
your testimony that there was no consoiracy to
get the money from the county, is tht correct?
Not on my part,

On whose part would it be?

I don't know whose part it would be, but it is
not on my part, I didn't conspire with anyone.
And the recital there, that is the one that had
vreviously been written legal fees, you can
probably read it better on the original, which
is 1527

Yes, sir,

That is rent on the truek?

Yes, sir.

Now, on this oarticuler check, could you please
describe for this varticular paragraph, why you
would have received that check for seven hundred
dollars from Mr. Couling?

For rent on truck,

Would this be another personal truck that -- the

same as paragraph 7 and 8 that had no recital on
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them?

I wouldn't know if it was the same truck.

I mean is it the same tyve of an arrangement

whereby Mr Gonzalez would rent your personal
truck to Mr, Calling?
I would imagine, I don't know,

Well, do ya know what-truck that would be that

through Mr, Gonzalez, rented to Mr. Couling?

sir,

Well, what possibiity of trucks would we have

back there, could you =--

MR, MITCHELL: Pardon me, Your Honor,
I delivered to Counsel yesterday the original
or theonly copnies we have available of the
Farm and Ranch, and of the O, P, Carrillo
tax returns which have depreciation schedules.

May I reauest that they be given to the
witness to refresh his recollection, I
believe he would be in a better position to
answer the duesion, That is vart of our
problem,

MR, ODAM: That would be fine and I have
them right here, and I will give him a
moment to examine those, -

MR, MITCHELL: Thank you.
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(Handed to the witness,)
MR, MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge Meyers,
(Discussion of. the rer . 1.,

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, all right,
Now, my auestion again, Judge Carrillo, and I
presume Mr., Mitchell has given you the tax return
for the year 1971, is that what you are looking
at?
Yes, sir.
And what possible vehicles could you have rented
through Mr, Gonzalez to the Farm and Ranch --
correction, to the Benavides Imvlement and Hard-
vare?
I wouldn't know which trucks they are., There
are several here.
What are they, that are listed there”?
Among the trucks that are listed here is a
62 Chevrolet truck, a 1968 Bronco, a 1968 Ford
truck, a 1967 Chevrolet carry-all, a 1972 Ford
pickup, three Dodge pickups.

MR, MITCHELL: Pardon me, Your Honor,

may I ask Counsel a auestion for information?

The return is for 71, am I correct,

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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Judge Carrillo, you are reading from?
It is a return for 72, which is for income of
71,

THE MASTER: Yes, *t is 171 ferv
that you filed normally in Aoril of 727

MR, ODAM: 1In Aoril of 72,

MR, MITCHELL: No, ft is the 72 form
that reflects the pfooerty subject to depre-
ciation for return in 71,

THE MASTER: 1Is that the way they date
them, I just didn't recall.

THE WITNESS: They date them 72 for 71.

THE MASTER: I just don't recall.

I want to be sure we are talking ahout -- and
then my next auestion =--

MR, MITCHELL: If it please the Court,
that Exhibit E-76 and E-75, relate to items
that were generated in 71, consequently we
are looking at a 73 return ~- a return filed
in 73,

THE WITNESS: No, we are not.

THE MASTER: Judge Carrillo says no.

THE WITNESS: We are looking at a 72
return that was filed for 71,

MR, MITCHELL: As lone as the record is

1
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correct.

THE MASTER: This 1s 71 income that
you accounted for.

THE WITNE3S: Tn Acrtl ~f 1977,

THE MASTER: 1In April of 1972, I just
didn't recall the forms were dated 72, rather
than 71, but you tell me that they are.

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir,

(By Mr, Odam:) The last one you mentioned were
three Dodge nickups. Does that complete the list
or is there some more?

It goes clear to the end of the line.

MR, MITCHELL: Can we have them marked,
Mr, Odam?

MR, ODAM: Sure.

MR, MITCHELL: And let's just offer that
portion of the tax return, if it is --

MR. ODAM: Well, I have some other
questions about the tax return.

MR, MITCHELL: Iam sorry, I don't mean
to run your case, Mr, Odam, I thouzﬁt it
might facilitate what you are doing,

MR, ODAM: All right, that will be fine,
we can go ahead and mark what you are looking

at as an Exhibit and get his income tax into
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evidence, too,.

MR. MITCHELL: I would think that only
the relevant portions of the return at this
stage wo.id be tho RN TR A . Toh el R
the individual returns as well as the 1065
form for Farm and Ranch, for the correspond-
ing year, which we have no objection, Your
Honor, on the depreciation schedules being
duplicated for the corresponding years on
fhe Farm eand Ranch as well as on the O. P.
Carrillo's individual returns and put them
into evidence at this point if the Exeminer
desires.

I do, however, feel that further por-
tions of it are not relevant and I would not
1ike to have the bhalance of the returns in
at this time.

THE MASTER: Well, Mr, Odam should run
his own case,.

MR, MITCHELL: That's right,

THE MASTER: And I urge you to pnroceed
with your examination of this witness.

MR, ODAM: All right, Your Honor.

(By Mr, Odam:) All right, Mr, -- or excuse me,

"Judge Carrillo, do yvou have the devpreciation

RT REPORTYERS
717 ANTELOPE ~» GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
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schedule that Mr. Mitchell has been referring tn?
Yes, sir, there it is,
Okay, do you have the depreciation schedule, is
that just one rase?
Ygs, sir,

MR, ODAM: All right, this is off the

record,
(Discussion off the record,)

MR, ODAM: 1I'll ask the court reporter
to mark then this depreciation schedule as

the Examiner's Exhibit E-181,

(Marked for identification by the

reporter as Exhibit E-181,)

Now, Judge Carrillo, when you said runs on here,
that -- I puess you were talking about the entire
form. Is there some more {tems that could be
rented after the three Dodge pickupns on E-181

or does that complete the list?

Besides the pickuns?

Yes, sir, on down the list, does it complete

what could have been possibly rented to Benavides

Implement and Hardware?

Yes. Diesel tractnrs and equipment, a Massey-Ferngon
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tractor. I have to get after my income tax man,
there are salso some farm-all tractors that I know
that I own and they are there and they are still
there todav,

A1l the eauioment that is leased‘or listed there,
are all of those vehicles registered with the title
in your name?

Yes, sir.

Q And on the 1list that you just referred to, I take

o B O >

it that it would be one of these vehicles here
then that would have to have been rented througch
Mr. Couling or, correction, through Mr. Gonealez
to Mr. Couling or to somebody else?

I wouldn't know which piece of eouipment it was,
But it would have to be one of these right here?
I would imagine, I don't know.

I mean is there some more eauioment that he
possibly could have --

Like I say, there is some equipment that I know
that is missing there, I would hae to take
inventory completely to see what I have,

Okay., Now, when Mr, Couling vaid you the thousand
and eight dollars and he psid you & thousand aﬁd
six dollars, and then he paid you seven hundred

dollars, would all of that be reported in your

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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! income tax return as you testified to the other |
2 day? ’
3 Yes, sir. !
b And ~here aovld thai 16 ae whow v -0 L 0 ncowe
3 tax return?
§ I'm afraid Mr. Kirkland would be the best one
4 to answer that thing. I never have been very |
8 pood at the internretation of these things,
d A1l of the checks, all of my checks are
10 deposited to my asccount and all of those bank
n statements po directly to Mr, Kirklend and he
12 reports all of that, whichever way he decides,
19 you know, he is the auditor. So it 1s in there
u and it i{s revorted. But I wouldn't know -~ '
15 Would it be -- on the renrn? !
16 MR, ODAM: And I would like at this %
1 point to have the return marked for identifi-
10 cation purnnses, the entire {income tax
19 return marked for fdentiffcation and admitted
2 into evidence.
A Mark 1t ags E-182, and have the record
n reflect that E-181 {s a part thereof,
<}
2 (Marked for identification by the
25 reporter as Exhibit E-182.)
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‘Q A1l right, now under =-- on E-182, which has been

offered into evidence --

‘all as preparer and this man will have no

(Discussion off the record,)

MR, ODAM: Is there any objection?

MR, MITCHELL: The objection at this
point would be relevancy on the other por-
tion of this return, We have no objection
to 181, but the -- which is the depreciation
schedule,

THE MASTER: E-181 is admitted. The
only reason to admit the entire return 1is
that this witness has not ben able to identify
that portion where these moﬁtes are accounted
for. It might be that I can, an instrument
in that sense speaks for itself.

I am not curious about it, but that is
the purpose of the offer as I see it,

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, it was indicated
that it was prepared by Mr., Kirkland and he
has signed it as preparer and I will represent
to this Court he has testified under oath

that he has signed them all, signed them

personal knowledge where he allocated the
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rental of eauipment, But I assume he
cﬁrrted it as gross income, I don't know,

THE MASTER: I would just have to look
ay it arld sce.

MR, MITCHELL: This witness, I don't
believe has any personal knowledge of the
preparation of the witness Kirkland having
previously testified, we will be hapoy to
offer him, that he was the orenarer,

THE MASTER: I will agree with you,
there are undoubtedly some portions of this
that wouldn't be relevant and I will give it
the proper weight, but I will admit it es
the income tax return,

Well, Judge Carrillo, on line 14 that is really
what we were most interested in right at this
voint, I wonder if you could read for us what
1ine 14 is on the return, what the amount of
profit there would be or income?

Income, other than wages, dividends and interest,
and it has a sort of a little parenthesis thing,
forty=six hundred and nineeen dollars and forty-
seven cents,

Well, of course, we can 8dd up the figures and

see what they come to, but would you agree that
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the brackets would indicate that that would repre-
sent a loss?

Yes, sir,

That would be where th> - - weu'ld that b~ 91 the

return, back on whatever line it is referred to,

would that be where the seven hundred dollars and

the one thousand eighteen and the one thousand
efight would go?

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Your Honor,
I hate to continue to interruot, but, of
course, the computation of income from the
properties subject to depreciation is a
highly complex procedure,

If there was & loss, it would be opvnosite
the depreciation schedule., The return
speaks for itself, this witness has no per-
sonal knowledge on it,

MR, ODAM: Well, Your Honor, but --

THE MASTER: Under the law, he is an
attorney and it is his return, If he can
explain it he can =-- Mr, Odem has the
right to cross-examine him, The objection

18 overruled.

Q Now, the loss there =-- well, my last question to

you, would that be as far as yauknow, as an
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attorney, where this rent from these trucks thst
Mr. Gonzalez rented to Mr. Couling, that paid you
for , would that be where in the return that that
money wvould a-nrer, if at =17,

Do you have any personal knowledge
whether or not that would avovear, why you would
have 2 net loss from other income, having, for
examole, received this money that we are just
referring to?

Mr. Kirkland would be the one who would have to --
because he prevared this thing. I don't know how
he arrives at whatever he arrives at.

So you don't know, for example, to your personal
knowledﬁe what happened back in 1971 that would
have caused you to have a loss from other sources,
rather than income, is that correct?

No, sir, I don't know,

But it is your testimony that these monies on
naragravh 7, 8, 9 would be reflected in that
return?

Definitely, because every check that is brought
to me is deposited in the bank and 2ll of the
checks, together with the bank statements are
taken to Mr, 0. D, Kirkland and he prepares the

return and he tells me here it is and it s
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ready, sign it, and I take him at his word for
it and rely on him completely one hundreéd per
cent, sign it and mail it in,
And just Vllke »uragraphs 7 arnd B, it wnuid le
your testimony that the deal that would have been
made for your -- the rental of your vpersonal
truck would have been made by Mr, Cleofus Gonzealez
who testified here?

And I am now referring to the income tax
return,
I have no personal recollection of what actually
happened, Mr. Odam.
Who would be the best source of information as
to how that all came about? Would that be Mr,
Gonzalez or Mr. Couling?
Mr. Couling came.to me and told me that this is
the money that I had coming from the equioment
that he had rented from me, but what else he is
doing I don't know.
When you went to Mr, Ed Lloyd, when you testified
pursuant to gquestions by Mr, Mitchell, did you
discuss with Mr, =-- did you discuss with Mr,
Lloyd about renting eauipment from Farm and Ranch,
yvour personal equioment ton the Benavides Implement

and Hardware, as well as the Zertuche General Store/
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No, sir, it was just through Zertuche Genersl
Store.

So you didn't discuss with Mr, Lloyd these par-
ticuiar typer cf avrangere t:?

No, sir, it would have been the same arrange-
ment,

Where does Mr, Lloyd live now?

He is deceased. He was an attorney in Alice, he
died about a year ago.

Now again, jwt to clarify this paragraph, this
cseven hundred dollars would be in nayment for
rental of a personal truck and not for a Farm
and Ranch truck, is that correct?

That is what I was told.

By Mr. Couling?

Well, now Mr, Mitchell had asked Mr. Couling
some aquestions to try to determine whether or
not the seven hundred dollars was the nayment on
the nickup truck that was bought,

My question in light of thsat auestion
Mr. Mitchell vosed of Mr, Coulineg, are you sure
this would be a seven hundred dollar nayment on
that pickuo trueck or would you rather apoly it

to rental on a truck?
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I don't remember how Mr. Couling paid me for that
truck, I remember that I -- I believe the sales
price was around fifteen hundred dollars,
And wha kind of trurck was thot?
It was a Chevrolet nickup, the one that is in
the picture there,
And what year was that -- well, I recall the
picture, what year model truck was it?
65.
And Mr., Couling bought it for one thousand five
hundred dollars?
Yes, sir.

MR, MITCHELL: Excuse me, Your Honor,
As best I can remember the figure,

MR, MITCHELL: May I get the Exhibit
number off of that picture so that the
record will be comlete?

THE MASTER: Yes, sir,.

And what is the year of that pickup truck that

Mr, Mitchell is trying to find?

1965 model.

And when did Mr, Cauling buy that pickup truck

from you?

I forpet, because he was renting that truck and

he figured it would be better to buy it than to
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pay rent on it and so -~
(Handed to the witness,)

A Yes, =ir, it is R-c1, a "hrvre el niolun That
is the pickup that was sold to Mr. Couling,
MR, MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge.
THE MASTER: Of course it is in evidence
in at least one other larger picture, too.
THE WITNESS: Yes, sir,.
MR, MITCHELL: Yes, sir,
THE MASTER: But that would be avparent
to the apnvellate orocecure,
MR, MITCHELL: That's right, Your
Honor,

Q Now, Mr, Couling was renting this truck from you
also?

A He used to rent it,

Q He was paying you rent payments for it?

A That was one of the vehicles that I had for
rent,

Q Oh, I see. So that seven hundred dollars could
be for part vayment on that oickun truck or it
could be for rent on that pickuo truck or it
could be for some other truck?

A I don't know, yes, sir,
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Now, I show you the items which we marked into
evidence -~ or marked and admitted into evidence,
which were E-171 and E-172 and then which were
inside this c'aim jacket ® 170 ~--
MR, ODAM: Tm sorry, if I was saying
E-171, I meant to say just E~71, E-72 and
E-73, i
Then I't1l show you the county check

which was E-74 and T will hand you those

and ask you to examine them for s minute,
(Handed to the witness.)

Yes. sir,
MR, MITCHELL: Excuse me, John, that
is in connection with paragraph 9?
MR, ODAM: Yes, sir, that's right,
MR. MITCHELL: A1l right, thank you.
MR, ODAM: I will hand tn the Master
the Fxaminer's copies while you're looking

at them,
(Handed to the Master,)

And while you have those in hand, as you recall
there was another oayment, which was a check that

I earlier gave you which was for three hundred and
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six dollars end thet was E-76 and E-153, and
obviously the record can reflect that those two
checks for three o six and seven hundred dollars
add up to one thousand six dollars,

I'm trying to find those checks now,

Yes, sir. I know,

I'm getting a little overloaded here,

We twe lot a lot of them up there, The ones I'm
particularly interested in now are the checks
for three hundred and six dollars and check for
seven hundred dollars, the ones that relate to

this particular varagraoh,

_Here we go, I have got them,
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MR. ODAM: Before I get into the
discussion on those invoices and this county
check, could you describe for the record,
please, the item whi-h has heena mzzka? E- 74,
the check?

E-767

(By Mr. Odam) Yes, sir,.

Well, E-76 is the check, or you can use E-153,
which is the original check, which are the same.
Yes.

E-153 or 76, whichever you are looking at, one is
the original and one is not, how much is that
check for?

Three hundred six dollars.

And to whom is it made out?

0. P. Carrillo.

From whom was it received?

R. N. Couling.

What is.the recital on this one?

Rent,

Your previdus testimony, at Page 2852, was that
you had no idea what this relates to.

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Your Honor,

I know he is reading from the record, but I

understood him to testify he didn't know what
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equipment it related to.

MR. ODAM: I did want to clarify that,
(By Mr. Odam) What is your testimony today as to
what the thr~e kundred .3 “ollavs s for?
Rental of equipment.
And I believe this is the one where Mr. Mitchell
asked about real property and you said this did
not relate to this, but would be personal
property?
Correct.
And would this be for some of this personal
equipment Mr. Gonzalez rented to Mr. Couling?
Yes, sir.
And you are not sure what piece of equipment the
three hundred six dollars was for?
That is correct, sir.
And ybu don't know whether or not this equipment
was ever rented to the county or not?
No, sir.
Do you‘know whether or not the county paid
Mr. Couling for having rented that equipment?
No, sir.
No&, the invoices and materials I gave you, that
was the slips made out by Mr. Cleofus Gonzalez,

how much were they totaled for, like E-1617
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One thousand six dollars.

What is.E—72?

One thousand six dollars.

And what is the amount on the front of that claim
jacket in your hand?

One thousand six dollars.

Would it be your testimony that these particular
items that you have in your hand don't have any
relationship at all to the checks Mr. Couling gave
you for one thousand six dollars total?

I don't know, sir.

Well, if we could summarize Paragraphs 7, 8 and 9,
Paragraph 7 was for one thousand eight dollars,
that rented equipment, and Mr. Couling paid you for
that and Paragraph 8 was one thousand eighteen
dollars and the same situation there, and now we
have Paragraph 9, one thousand six dollars and now
Mr. Couling has paid you a total of three thousand
thirty-two dollars for the equipment through this
type of procedure, is that correct?

Yes, sir. \

But your testimony is that all of these exhibits,
all of these invoices and county checks don't have
anything to‘do with Mr. Couling paying you this

amount of money?
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I can't say that, I don't know.

Well, let's go on to Paragraph 10 and you can set
those aside and I have some other exhibits I would
like to ask you about.

Paragraph 10 has to do with nine hundred
ninety-five dollars and I will show you Exhibit
E-82, which is a Xerox copy.

Did Mr. Mitchell give you E-1547
Yes, .

What is E-827?

It is a check payable to 0. P. Carrillo from
Benavides Implement and Hardware Company, R. N.
Couling.

And that is the same as E-154?

Yes, sir.

I will hand to the Master a copy of E-85, which is
the same as E-154,

‘What is the date on that particular check?
November 15, 1971,

Mr. Mitchell asked you a question the other day
on Page 2852, and the question was, '"Can you, and
it has no recital on it, and I will ask you if it
éefves your present recollection as to what that
is for?"  And your answer was, -- could you read

that answer into the record.
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A "No, sir, I don't have the slightest idea. It
has to be for some of the rented equipment I had,
unless it is for payment of the pickup I sold to
Mr. Couling."

THE MASTER: Mr. Mitchell, here is a
copy of the transcript.
MR. MITGHELL: Thank you, Judge Meyers.

Q (By Mr. Odam) Judge Carrillo, you said you didn't
have the slightest idea, except that, do you have
any other idea today?

A No, sir.

Q So your testimony is what you testified the other
day on this transcript, that it could be partial
payment on this pickup or it was for rental

" equipment?

A That is right, 1 have no idea.

THE MASTER: For the record, the testimoyy
was given day before yesterday.

MR, ODAM: Yes, sir, December 8th,

THE MASTER: Today is the 10th.

MR. ODAM: 1 am sorry. It is getting
by.

Q (By Mr. Odam) Well, again, simply for the purpose
of this particular paragraph, what truck would it

have been or what equipment would it have been
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Mr. Couling was paying you there for the nine
hundred ninety-five dollars?
If it was, which I am not saying that it was, but

if it was, the only pic“nn 7 301d him was that
'65 Chevrolet pickup.
I take it from your previous testimony about
Paragraph 7, 8 and 9, there were no recitals on
those, were there?
Yes, sir.
And it would have to be for the same equipment,
is that your testimony?
Yes.
Now, I show you what has been marked as E-78,
E-79 and E-80 -- or, I am sorry, that was E-81,
I believe, is that right, instead of E-80?
Yes, sir.
1 w111 give to the Court for examination a copy of
E-78, 79 and E-81. |

Would you agree with me, Judge Carrillo, that
the items which are the invoices are thg invoices
in the amount of nine hundred ninety-five dollars?
They are.
Hoﬁ much is the amount for the county claim jacket
E-817?

Nine hundred ninety-five dollars.
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1 Q And I will show you also what is admitted into }
2 evidence, which is E-80 and just referring to the
3 one with the check mark on it, what is E-807
4 A A check from the treasuv=2r nf Duwval Coraty to
5 Benavides Implement and Hardware for nine hundred
6 ninety-£five dollars.
7 Q Is there any relationship between these exhibits
8 and the check Mr. Couling gave you for nine
9 hundred ninety-five dollars?
10 A I don't know.
1 Q Who would know?
12 A Mr. Couling,
13 Q So we would have to rely on what Mr. Couling and
14 Mr. Gonzalez say for that?
15 A I don't know whether you can rely on that or not.
16 Well, that is whether it is believable testimony?
17 A Yes,
18 MR. MITCHELL: That would be on the
18 weight of the testimony.
20 THE MASTER: My copy of E-80 is so
21 unclear, is there an indication on the --
MR. ODAM: This might be a better copy.
THE MASTER: Well, the question is, the
2 invoices from Benavides Implement and Hardwar#.
‘”. MR, ODAM: Yes, these are the omnes
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" Precinct 27

- do you know why the invoices Mr. Gonzalez testified

to he filled out were made out to Precinct 2, why

3250 |
Mr. Gonzalez testified about.

THE MASTER: Well, and the statement --
both referred to Mr. Juan Leal, Duval County,
Precinct 2. The jacket refers to Precinct 3.
I was wondering if the check had any
indication as to which precinect?

MR. ODAM:- No, sir, I don't believe the
check does so indicate.

THE MASTER: All right.

MR. ODAM: That was the next question
I had about this particular ome.

(By Mr. Odam) If you will notice, Judge Carrillo,
you are looking at the jackets.
Yes, sir,

And who would be the precinct commissioner of

At that time, Mr. Juan Leal.

Who was the precinct commissioner at that time
for Precinct 3?

Mr. Ramiro Carrillo.

Your brother?

Yes.

And to clarify, to your own personal knowledge,

]
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they would be stated in the amount of nine hundred
ninety—five dollars and yet the jacket would be
made out to your brother's precinct, No. 37

No, sir.

And 1 think this is my last question I will have
to ask you on this.

Do you have any explanation why this series
of documents that you are holding, do you have
any explanation on those?

No, sir.

Now, presuming fbr-the moment there is some type
of tie-iﬁ and Mr, Gonzalez was not getting paid
anything except what you say he walked off with
from the store and Mr. Gonzalez made out those
invoices for nine hundred ninety-five dollars and
Mr. Couling made out a check for nine hundred
ninety-five dollars to you, what did Mr. Gonzalez
receive to do this, why would he do this if he
did that?

I don't know.

Again, we see this series of nine hundred ninety-
five dollars, Mr. Gonzalez made out a nine hundred
.nihety-five dollar check from the county and
Mr. Couling turned around and gave you a check for

nine hundred ninety-five dollars, what would
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L
Mr. Couling get out of this, if anything?
1 don't know,
Mr. Mitchell asked, I believe on this particular
one, Mr. Couling some questinns about cattle
payments and this left a question in my mind,

My question to you on this one, or previous
ones we have talked about, or any of these checks)
your testimony to be, for any of these cattle
payments, is that what you are saying?

1 don't believe so.

Which would comport with the answer Mr. Couling
gave they were not for cattle payments?

I don't recall whether Mr. Couling paid me
personally or it was made through the auction. 1
do know there is a bull that was not sold through
the cattle sale that was a personal sale to

Mr. Couling.

Now, up to this point, in Paragraphs 7 through 9,
we had a total of three thousand thirty-two dollars
and nov, with the addition of the nine hundred
ninety-£five dollars, we are up to four thousand
twehty—seven dollars that Mr. Couling paid you.
fof some trucks Mr. Gonmzalez rented for Mr. Couling,
is that your testimony?

I don't know what equipment was rented, but that
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9 and 10, as a whole, you don't know of any

" conduct, on that basis. I would like to ask you

was what this total would be for the rental of
your equipment?

Yes.

And all of this four thcuwsand twenty-seve- dellnr-
up to now would have been turned in to your
income tax returns?

Yes, sir.

And reported on them?

Yes, sir.

And it is still your testimony that taking 7, 8,

connection between the exhibits that relate to the
invoices and the county checks to the money you
received?

That is correct, sir.

Now, there was a series of exhibits that I would
like to go into now that relate to Paragraph 7,

8, 9 and 10, and these exhibits Mr. Mitchell asked
you about, E-155, 156, E-157 and E-158, We all

recall these are admitted for the course of

some questions about those and I will get those
from the court reporter,
MR. MITCHELL: Course of conduct, I

didn't recall that testimony.
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.was on the stand? You say it was course of

to the daily copy for the purpose of that

MR, ODAM: These are the ones you asked ‘
him about yesterday.
MR. MITCHELL: What are they, Mr. Odam?
MR. ODAM: 155 through 158. 1
MR. MITCHELL: I am sorry, I don't know
what they are.
MR. ODAM: Checks from Benavides Implemen
and Hardware to Judge Carrillo in varying
amounts, |

THE MASTER: They are the ones, I think,

are they not, you offered while Mr. Couling

conduct and I don't think I admitted them for
that purpose. I think I admitted them to
rebut that these were certain checks --

MR. ODAM: No, no, sir, those checks are
the rebuttal checks -- those are the omes
recently, the 170 series.

These checks, 155 through 158, I recall
were offered upstairs in the second courtroom
we used, |

THE MASTER: They are clearly in evidencel.

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir, ard I will go back

offer.
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MR. MITCHELL: I don't have the exhibits
anz they are not in the file,

THE MASTER: Well, no comment is
necessary. I am trying to see wh- i day of
the week that came in.

MR. ODAM: Rather than take the Court's

S

time -~

THE MASTER: Well, this is a good time

to break anyway.

(A short recess was taken.)
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THE MASTER: Are you ready to oroceed,
Mr., Odam?
MR, ODAM: Yes, sir, I am ready to pro-
ceed. Are you ready, Mr, Mir-kell?
MR. MITCHELL: Yes.
(By Mr, Odem:) A1l right, Mr, -- or correction,
Judge Carrillo, right before the break, I had
just completed asking you & cuestion about para-
graph 7, 8, 9 and 10, as relates to those para-
graphs and I was getting ready to go into another
series of checks, E-155, 156, 157 and 158, 1
then beceame aware that Mr, Mitchell had also
handed you these checks before the break, that
is the reason I could not find them.
A1l right, now do you recall --
MR, ODAM: And the record reflects what-
ever it was,
Do you recall that after I had completed the
examination of Mr, Couling on oeragraohs 7, 8, 9
ad 10 I then asked him i{f there were any other
checks which he had given to you, and that is
where we got into this discussion on the -- on
my direct examinetion of Mr, Couling of 155
through 158,

Yes, sir.

g
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Q That fs these checks here?

A Yes, sir.

Q And theﬁ, Mr, Mitchell asked you a series of
aquestions?

A Yes, sir,

Q Now, my questions will pertain then to the aques-
tions asked by Mr, Mitchell and then I asked Mr,
Couling,

A All right, sir.

Q I wald 1like to take first of all thé check which
is E=155 and I will hand you all of them, 155,

156, 157, and 158,
(Handed to thewitness.)

MR, ODAM: I am sorry, Your Honor, I
don't have s xerox covny of these,
THE MASTER: That is all right,
Q And 1 believe 155 was =~-
MR, MITCHELL: Excuse me, vardon me,
Mr, Odam, I have some tﬁat I can give to
- the Court,
MR, ODAM: All right.
MR, MITCHELL: Just go ahead,
Q 155 1s the check that you test{fied to the other

day, and what is the recital on E-155?
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Who is "they"?

_first place, if that is what he was doing?

Q And who was Mr, Couling renting this water rig

A The county used it for a while and Mr, George Parr

Loan,

And 1 believe you testified the other day that
this was a loan that Mr. Couling gave you because
of a drilline rig, 1 thetr your testimovy?

They owed me money on this drilling rig.

Mr. Couling, through Mr, Couling this drilling

rig was rented and there was no rent coming in.

Do you know -- now who did the drilling rig belongs
to?

My brother Ramiro and myself.

Did it belons to the Farm and Ranch Store or would
it belong to you individually?

I believe it was carried as Farm and Ranch Equin-
ment,

And who, for you and yar brother, or for the

Farm and Ranch Store, negotiated with Mr, Couling
to get this water rig, or how did it come into

his possession that he was renting it in the

I don't remember rightly., I just remember that

it was,

to?
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and Archer Parr were drilling irrigation wells on
their vproperty.

Would this be a water rig that you bought in, say,
1965, when you and Luis Elizondo and your brother
went up to George West, Texas, to buy the water
rig? Is this one and the same as that one?

I don;t know, I don't remember Mr, Luis Elizondo
going with us.

Who operated this =--

I don't believe I went myself to tell the truth,
I think that Ramiro was the one that handled it,
And he went by himself, you think?

I don't know,

Do you know who Luis Elizondo is?

Yes, I do.

And what is his job, for whom does he work?

I don't know who he works for.

Is he any kin to Roberto Elizondo?
Half-brother,

And half-brother to Tomas Elizondo?

Yes, sir,

Do you know whether or not Luis Elizondo would
have ever worked this water rig that you tadked
about?

I think when it was leased to the county he
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onverated it for the county,as the driller,

This was back on that property that you are talk-

ing about the other day when Judge Meyers corrected

the record on the condemn+tfon tvn: uvroc-eding?
Wherever it went,

And you did not négotiate with Mr, Couling for
the rental of this.rig through the Benavides
Implement and Hardware Store?

No, sir, it was negotiated through Farm and Ranch
but they weren't oaying the rent,

Well, how ~-- who for Farm and Ranch got it in

the hands of Mr, Couling, where Mr, Couling was
renting it to these people?

I don't know, All I know is that they told me

‘that they were baving trouble collectin the rent

on it,

And when you say '"they".

And they weren't getting anywhere with the Farm
and Ranch, my brother and Cleofus were supvnosedly
hayinz trouble. There wes no money coming in on
the rental of the rig,

Did they rent it to Benavides Implement and
Hardware?

That's right, it was going through them and

80 they told me that Benavides Implement and
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Hardware had it and they weren't getting any
money, so I just flat went out there and laid my
foot down. I said, "We are not going to let this
rig overate for free, an‘AiitHe1 we et woney
that is coming or we are going to get the rig,
one of the two."
Now, that rig that was carried in the name of
Farm and Ranch, why would Mr, Couling write out
a check to you for one thousand two hundred dollars
as a loan on that rig?
I asked him that I needed some money, and I said,
"Unless I pet some money, the money that we have
coming for the rental of that rig, we want the
rig, we are going to go out there and get it.,"
Where was it at that time when you are talking
about getting it?
I think it was drilling wells for Geage Parr at
the time, I don't know. But, anyway, I said,
"We are going to go get it." And he didn't know
the exact amount owing and he said, "Well -- ",
That is why I refer to this as sort of a loan.
It was sort of an advance, not knowing how much
was owing.

He said, "I'll give you twelve hundred

dollars now and let's figure this thing ocut and

|
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we will get you your money", and that was fine
because we needed to get éither the money or the
rig, one of the twof

So it would probably be ~- it wou'lfd hgve *~ he
Ramiro Carrillo that made the arrangements for
the Benavides Imolement‘and Hardware?

Or.cleofus Gonzalez.

- Or Cleofus Gonzalez?

Yes.

You recall the testimony that this particular
check for one thousand two hundred dollars was
just another one of these checks where he was
giving you the money that he received frxm the
county, you recall that testimony?

I recall the testimony, but I also recall the
facts,

And so, this hes nothing to do with getting money
from the county as the evidence was on the para-
gravhs 7, 8 and 9?

No, sir,

|
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What is the date on that check, please?
June let, 1971.

MR. MITCHELL: May I ask a question?

THE MASTER: Yes.

MR. MITCHELL: is the Examiner
contending there is a check from Duval County
to>Mr. Couling for that amount of money, a
twelve hundred dollar check?

MR. ODAM: There was not one in
evidence, but there was testimony that was
part of the general scheme. We did not
attempt to track down everything on this.

MR. MITCHELL: May I request a
stipulation from counsel that there is no
check from the county for that amount of
money?

MR. ODAM: No,.

MR. MITCHELL: None in evidence.

MR. ODAM: I will stipulate to that.

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Mr. Odam.

(By Mr. Odaﬁ) Who would have been the operator
of this water rig that Farm and Ranch was renting
to Benavides Implement and Hardware that it in
turn was renting out to other people?

We rented out the rig itself, It was bought and
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fixed up and whatever goes with the rig and

fixed up for drilling and for drilling irrigation
wells, also. It was a tall, long rig mounted

on a trailler.

All right.

And it was leased to the county before my

brother became a commissioner, for the purpose of
drilling those wells, and they were going to pay
the labor for the personnel who operated, or crew
who operated the rig. We just rented the rig to
them.

Why would you and your brother, with this rig,
why would you have the Farm and Ranch Store rented
to Benavides Implement and Hardware and they in
turn rent it to someone else? Why would you go
through Mr. Couling to do that?

1 have not the slightest idea. 1t was originally
rented to the county, but it ended up drilling
wells for Mr. George Parr.

Why would you remt it through Benavides Implement
and Hardware and then to the county?

I don't know.

If you all owned it, it looks like the straightest
way would be to go through the Farm and Ranch

Store,
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MR. MITCHELL: May I approach the
witness?
THE MASTER: No, Mr. Mitchell, you may
not?
THE WITNESS: I don't know.
(By Mr. Odam) ©Now, this loan or advance payment
on that water rig, would the income from that be
in your personal account for that year or would
that be in the Farm and Ranch account?
It would be in my personal account, since it was
made out to me, |

For 19717

Yes.

So that would be in evidence, E-827

Yes.

I would 1like to move to E-156.

Yes, sir.

Can you describe for the record what that is?

A check payable to 0. P. Carrillo for one thousand
for one store counter from 0. P. Drugstore.

What is that date?

5-20-71.

Noﬁ, on or about that date, did you personally
negotiate with Mr. Cﬁuling to buy this drugstore

counter?
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To sell it.

Well, for him to buy this counter?

‘Yes.,

Why would Mr. Couling buy this counter €xrom your
drugstore?
For his business, I guess.

What did this drugstore counter look like?

- These counters that I had here, when I bought

Vallejo Sales Company and when I bought the
Vallejo Lumber Company and the Vallejo Sales
Company was a big furniture, appliance and what
have you, business, I bought -- included in that
sale were a lot of fixtures, counters and things
like that. This was one of the counters I had
in the store.  As a matter of fact, I still have
some of them.

Mr. Couling said he nevef bought a drugstore
counter from you.

It was not a drugstore counter. It was a display

counter,

' His testimony was he didn't buy any counter

pursuant to that check.

Yeé, I know.

Where would that counter be located today?

1 don't know.
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Who delivered it?

I did.

You actually took it over to the Benavides
Implement and Hardware Building?

1 made the deal with him and told him here you
are, this is yours. I made the deal with him.
Who actually took it to the Benavides Implement
and Hardware Store?

I don't remember.

Was it taken out of your store?

Yeg, it was taken out.

Do you know whether or not that display counter
is ovef at the Benavides Implement and Hardware
Building now?

I have been there once and I have not the
slightest idea whether it is there or not.

Now, would this sale of this display counter,
would that also be part of ybur income for 19717
Yes.

That personal check, would that be in your
personal account, also?

Yes.

I would like to move to 157 then, E-157.

Yes, sir.

What is the recital on that check?
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Tubing.

How much money is shown on that check?

Nine hundred eighty-two dollars.

And what is the date of that check?

July 2nd, 1971. é
And what -- could you explain to the Court -- I i
don't recall this, but could you explain about thié
tubing you sold? i
It was tubing which would have to do with
drilling wells and things like that.

It would be well tubing?

Or water tubing.

And what would Mr. Couling do with tubing, once
he received it?

I guess he had a use for it; he bought it.

Did you actually deliver this tubing to the
Benavides Implement and Hardware Store?

Yes.

After he got the tubing, you don't know what he
did with it?

I don't know.

Do you'recall his testimony that this was another -4
juét something he wrote on the check to give you
the money, that there was no tubing involved?

Yes.
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. And it is your testimony that is not correct,

what Mr. Couling testified to?

That is correct, sir.

If you would, look at E-158 and describe that for
the record, please.

A check payable to O. P, Carrillo for two hundred
gsixty-seven dollars from Benavides Implement and
Hardware, R. N. Couling.

And the notation on there is what?

There is no notation. It is endorsed by the

Cash Store.

This was the check you said Mr. Couling was
probably paying for his portion of the groceries
on a hunting trip at that time?

Not probably, he was.

I noted you said the other day, other than the
root plows, you had no connection with Benavides
Implement and Hardware. It looks like you rented
personal trucks to the store and sold them a
drugstore counter and also you had this deal, or
somebody had this deal on the water rig. How
could you describe now, in light of all of these,
what type. of business relationship, if any, you
had with Benavides Impiement and Hardware?

My relationship was with Mr. Couling, but insofar
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(By Mr. 0Odam) Now, 182, that you showed me

32704#
as the store, Benavides Implement and Hardware, k
I don't know how he rented or what he rented cr i
what. ':
Now, I believe that thesz checks hevwz, 155. 196, %
157 and 158, they total two thousand forty-nine
dollars. That gives us a total of seven thousand
two hundred fifty-seven dollars of rental of these1
trucks, selling of tubing, loan on that water rig %
and the sale of that counter, is that correct? |
Yes. -- Well, 1 don't know about your adding.
MR. MITCHELL: Well, Your Honor, I
don't want to be picky, but counsel is using
the tricky language for tax purposes.
THE MASTER: Revenue,
MR. ODAM: Yes, I thought it was on the
twelve hundred dollars, that it was a loan.
MR. MITCHELL: Well, however --

MR. ODAM: I understand it states for

whatever it is, rental income or revenue.

earlier, -- this is -- E-182, over at the right,
it says 1972.

Yeé, sir.

And says for the year January lst, through

December 31st, 1972, Would this not be your tax
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T
return for the year of 1971, but as it states i
there, would it be for 19727
I stand corrected, I am sorry.
MR. MITCHELL: I tried feo nleer it uo

and the Court would not allow it.
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182 then is income for 1972, I wmld show you, ‘
and it is going to be a littie repetitious and \
I would apologize for that, but it won't be as
involved as before and it will be more relevant
now,

I show you what you earlier gave me which
says 1971 on it,
Yes, sir,
And ask you if you can identify this particular
item.
This is my ind ividual income tax return for O. P.
Carrillo.
A1l right, sir,
Whiéh is ~==
It doesn't have an Exhibit number,
It doesn't have an Exhibit number, that's right,
A1l right.

MR, ODAM: 1I would ask the court
reporter to mark this as our next Exhibit
number,

MR, MITCHELL: Your Honor, the only
objection we waild have as the court well
knows on the tax returns, the relevancy rule
apoplies very strictly on them,

We lmre no objection as regards the
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depreciation schedule, for example, or {
where items of income can be segregated

into income from rents or cavnital gains and
so forth, but under the ~- ve would object
to it generaliy on relevancy and would
withdraw those objeétions as irrelevancy

is shown,

THE MASTER: And you may certainly be
permitted to do that, And I only admitted
it in order, in effect, to see 1f a tracing
can be effectuated of income into the returmns
and devreciation out of, and that sort of
thing.

MR, ODAM: And for clarification, those
are the two purposes for which I intend to
offer 1it,

MR, MITCHELL: With the understanding
also,»Your Honor, that Mr, Kirkland is the
preparer of the return, and I understand
the rule where the taxpayer signs --

THE MASTER: Yes, sir.

MR, MITCHELL: But the preparer also

- has very striect obligations under the law

as the Cout well knows.

THE MASTER: And Judge Carrillo has

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE « GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRIST{, TEXAS 78401




3275

10

11

12

n

14

18

18

17

18

19

21

24

testiffed that he furnicshed the information.
MR, MITCHELL: Correat,
MR, ODAM: And I offer into evidence

183,

(Marked for identification by the

reporter as Exhibit 183,)

THE MASTER: And it is admitted with

the understanding as we have esrlier stated,

(Whereupon Exhibit 183 was admitted

into evidence.)

THE MASTER: Mr, Mitchell, of course,

this entire record at this stage, and before

the Judicial Qualifications Commission is

confidential so that does not become a
matter of public knowledge.

It mght be that if this goes into the
Supreme Court, that you will want this
return vput in a sealed envelope and only
those nortions that become rélevant will
become public record,

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir,

THE MASTER: I don't know that I have

the authority to tender that to you,

;
|
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MR, MITCHELL: Very good.

TYE MASTER: That is a reauest that
has to be made before the Judicial Qualifica-
tions Commission.

MR. MITCHELL: And for the record, I
would make a request that the Master put
them in an envelope 2nd do as we do in many
cases --

THE MASTER: We don't have to now, the
whole record is confidentisal,

MR, MITCHELL: All right,

THE MASTER: You are goineg to make that
request, if it goes to the Suvreme Court,

MR, MITCHELL: -That is what I was
going to do is make that reaquest into this
record of the Supreme Court,

THE MASTER: Sure.

MR, MITCHELL: If it is to be made
public, which it can be, of couse, when the
ovinions are written, that it be sealed.

Thank you, Judgé Meyers, for that
suggestion,

(By Mr, Odam:) Now, Judge Carrilio, I have handed
you and the Master a coovy of Exhibit E-183 and

I ask you if you can identify just for the purpose
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of clarification what this, "CAR-71",  {s down
there on the front vage?

A Individuel income tax return for 0. P, Carrillo
for the year 1971,

Q No, sir, I'm sorry. The little tadb that is down
i{n the lower righthand corner that was added on.

MF, MITCHELL: He orobably doesn't know
what it {s, Mr., Odem, It is a -- may I,

Judgpe, answer that?

It is a designation of a Carrillo
Exhibit for snother procedure -- or proceerd-
ing,

THE MASTER: And, I suopose, that is
true of 6-75, what I take to be Walter Hick-
nan's initials?

MR, MITCHELL: Yes. sir.

THE MASTER: I am just asking,

MR, MITCHELL: Well, I don't == I think
they are, Judge. I have introduced them at
at lesst two other proceedings and one was
the one of the House Select Committee level,
that I furnfshed the members of the House
of Reoresentatives. So I think that is what

it is, Mr. Odanm,

Q (By Mr, Odem:) Now, Judge Carrillo, on 183, the
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income that you got from the check in paragravoh
7 and paragraovh 8 and paragranh 9 and paragraph
10, those four checks as wellsas the other four
persnal checks that Mr, Couliﬁq gave vou, 1t was
your testimony that those would be reflected
somewhere in this income tax return that is
prevared, is that correct?

Yes, sir,

You would have given to Mr, Kirkland all of the
information to prepare this income tax return,
is that correct?

Yes, sir.

All right,

MR, MITCHELL: Well, pardon me, Your
Honor, that, of course, would not apply to
the Exhibit Number -- I believe it is 158
which I believe the witness testified was
a check given to the ~- E-158, yes, would
be a check given to the Cash Store.

Mr., Odam, out of fairness to the record,
that, of course, went to the Cash Store
and would not come across his personal books.

MR, ODAM: Who is the check made out
to?

MR, MITCHELL: O, P, Carrillo, but
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endorsed by Abel Yzaguirre.

THE MASTER: It would come back,

MR, ODAM: No, it would not, Judge.

THE MASTER: No, you are righ*,

THE WITNESS: It was endorsed over to
the Cash Store,

Q Who endorsed it over to the Cash Stord
A I did,
. MR, MITCHELL: And pardon me, Mr,
Odam, as evidenced by the endorsement of
Abel Yzaguirre.

MR. ODAM: I'm not as concerned about
that two hundred and sixty-seven dollars
as I am some of the other checks,

MR, MITCHELL: Yes, but the aquestion is
over broad and I just didn't want the evi-
dence to reflect that that was thetestimony
of this witness,

Q As to ail other checks, 1if you look at line 15
"on the front page,

A Yes, sir,

Q Omn your income tax return where it says income
other than wages, what is the amount of loss
stated on line 15 there?

A Loss of fifteen thousand three hundred and
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sixty-two dollars and fifty-six cents,

Now. could you exnlain to me why, if you received
a1l of this income, why all of these dealings in
1971 with Mr. Couling, why yow wgnld have ¢ loss
during that year?

As a whole, I was having a loss at the ranch.
Okay, and I see nn the front page on line 15,

it says from 1line 40 and I would ask you to turm
over to line 40, which I believe is on the third
ﬁage.

Yes, sir.

And that is a total figure?

Yes, sir,

That is where the fifteen thousand avvears?

Yes, sir.

And that simply is a recap of te income of lines
14 through 39, is that correct?

Yes, sir,

Now, the money that you received from Mr,
Couling, would that be on all of those vehicles?
Wouid that be under farm income or would that be
undc‘buSiﬁess income or where would that be
reflected?

I just turn over everything to Mr, Kirkland and

he fixes up the returns and if he has any questionj
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he would ask us about them, and he fixes them uo.
Now where he puts them, I don't know.

A1l right,

How he carries them --

A1l right, well, I look over on line 34, it

says refer to Schedule C and I would ask you to
turn over to Scheaule C and look at line 1 there,
the gross receints or gross sales, two thousand
nine hundred and thirty-six --

Let me find the Schedule C,

I am sorry.

Schedule C is which one?

It is the one that says services, products, attor-
neys,

A1l right, I have got it.

And thé == how much are the gross receipts there
on line 17?

Two thousand nine hundmid thirty-six dollars.

And then, there is the depreciation down on

line 11, would you agree with me that probably
the amount of checks that we went through which
totpled over seven thousand dollars, that seven
thousand dollar income went into that line of
pross recelonts from your business then, would 1it?

I am not going to guess where it 1is at., There is
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a -- in line 37, pensions and annuities, ranch,

|
|
partnerships, estates and so forth,‘there is
seven thousand three humdred and fifty-eight
dollars and sixteen cents, but I car't tell you ‘
where Mr, Kirkland pnlaced what.

Okay, but with respect to ~- and I will get to
those in just a moment, but with resvect to the
profit or loss from the business, the gross
receipts was two thousand nine hundred and thirty-
six dollars and the amount of money we recapped

on 7, 8, 9 and 10, olus those other checks came

to around seven thousand dollars, so juwt with
respect to this one schedule, my question is is

it your testimony that the seven thousand dollars
would-be-reflected on this Schedule C or not?

No, sir, I do not know.

Okay. Okay, let's move over to the next schedule
which is schedule on my copies of =--

MR, MITCHELL: Judge, I don't have any
desi;e to restrict -- are we now going to
try the tax case? I don't know what the
relevance of the tax return is,.

The man has not prepared it, he ﬁas
testified he hasn't prepared it and whether

or not he nrepared it or not, how does that
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relate to 8, 9 and 10?

THE MASTER: I think I can answer that,
Mr. Mitchell, He has testified that this --
these several checks, all reprercnt rental
on income with the exception of one or two
perhaps, the gross receipts and maybe the --

MR, MITCHELL: The counter and the
loan,

THE MASTER: But he testified that really
was an advance on rental basically.

MR, MITCHELL: A1l right,

THE MASTER: Now, Counsel is undertaking
has also testified that everything that was
rent was put on his. income tax,

MR, MITCHELL: All right,

THE MASTER: And I think that shows
you the thrust of it.

MR, MITCHELL: Well, Your Honor, but
the Farm and Ranch return for that very
same year shows a tremendous amount of
rental income.

THE MASTER: But he testified that these
were his individual units,

MR, MITCHELL: But the Farm and Ranch --

but the accountant, Your Honor, who allocated
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has previously testified that the allocation
on rental income was on Farm and Rench.

THE MASTER: Where has he previously
so testified?

MR, MITCHELL: He has previously testi-
fied, and from that information --

THE MASTER : Where did he previously
testify?

MR, MITCHELL: He has previously testi-
fied as recently as September,

THE MASTER: There is nothing in this
record, there is no point in making that
comment here,

MR, MITCHELL: - But, Judge, I have no
objection to him questioning him, It is a
question in my mind, so we try him for the
next flive months on five tax returns, which
is what we are going to end uv doing. Where
are we getting with it? It is just a ques-
tion of relevancy with me.

THE MASTER: Well, I aporeciate that
last comment ﬁith respect to the length of
time,

MR, MITCHELL: Sure.

THE MASTER: But I can only «- I see
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Now, you say you know something that
Mr, Kirkland will testify to, I do not,

MR, MITCHELL: [ just have -- you jus=:
force me to bring him in,

THE MASTER: But do you understand my
ruling?

MR, MITCHELL: T understand, Judge
Meyers., I understana the Court's ruling,
Judge, and I think the question is -- I
think we are going afield, and I just want to
lay the predicate because that is what I am
going to have to do is to call him in and
have him reconstitute the returns for 1964
and forward, which is what I'1ll have tn do
and I'11 have to issue a subpoena for him,

THE MASTER: Let's not do that, we are
gdng to have a recess shortly, not shortly,

but in a while, and if you wish to reauest

a subpoena, I will certainly sign the request,
(By Mr, Odam:) Now, these checks that were per-
sonally made out to you, to O. P, Carrillo for
all of this eauipment, that was out on your
ranch and the tubing that you sold, and the

drug store theat you sold or drug store counter
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that you sold, and the water rig rental, the
personal checks made out to you for all of that
rental, if you look at Schedule E, and R, and I
oarticularly refer to part 2 that sister wventel,
royalfy, there are three items that are identified
there.
I don't have the pace,
I am sorry, they are not numbered, but at the too
of them is says Schedules E and R,
Yes, sir,
And i1f you look down at Part 2, it says rent?
Yes, sir.
And my ocuestion is, if the water rig, your per-
sonal water rig, or a check was given to you for
that water rig and a check was given to you on
the rentals of those personal nickuns.

Now, my aquestion is, does that rental income
appear in that Part 2 of the schedule?

MR, MITCHELL: Excuse me, Counsel, now
you know that water rig is carried on the
depreciation schedule for Farm and Ranch,

MR, ODAM: I do not know that,

ﬁR. MITCHELL: It is. I handed you
that two days ago, It is not on that personal

return,
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MR, ODAM: - I do not have it for 1971,

you gave me 1972 and you gave me 1973,

MR, MITCHELL: The waterrig is on the
Farm and Ranch return deprzciation schedule
and not on the individual one,

THE MASTER: Well, he can --

MR, ODAM: All right, let me =~

MR, MITCHELL: It assumes facts that
are not in evidence., Of course, I am hard
put to refer to the Exhibit because he hasn't
introduced the Farm and Ranch returns,

THE MASTER: The auestion to tﬁis wit-
ness, and I don't think he testified, it is
not in evidence, he asked do the rentals on
the water well rig appear on that page?

MR, MITCHELL: Okay.

THE MASTER: I think that was his only
question,

MR, ODAM: That was wha my question was.

MR, MITCHELL: Ali right, Your Honor,

if that is the question.

(By Mr, Odam:) Let me take them one at a time,
Does the rental for all of those trucks or
vehicles other than the waterrig, does that apnear

here, all of thig -~ having rented all of these
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trucks to Mr, Couling, does that rent income,
that on here somewhere?
THE MASTER: Where are you?
MR, ODAM: Part 2 of the schecule,
R, sir,

THE MASTER : A1l right,

I don't see it, sir,

is

£ aad
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Okay. Now, I will ask you, with respect to Part 2
of this schedule, my question is, the rental for
that water rig, does that appear here?

No, sir.

Now, with respect to those store counters, or
that store counter you sold to Mr. Couling and he
gave you this personal check, where would that
one thousand dollars appear as income?

Again, the only one that can tell you would be
Mr. Kirkland. I am sorry, I can't. I am not
tryihg to be evasive, but I know they are reported
Now, tﬁrn the page to a depreciation schedule.
You should have Form 4562.

Yes.

And consistent with what Mr. Mitchell asked you,
would you agree there is no depreciation for this
water rig?

The depreciation is carried over in the Farm and
Ranch, the partnership schedule.

Okay. And the depreciation on these -- if you
turn further over in this schedule, and we are
just about complete with this exhibit, to the
deﬁreciation schedule for the farm equipment, you
have another depreciation schedule?

Yes, sir,

;ﬁ
l
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Is that depreciation schedule and the copy I made -
MR. ODAM: Judge, do you have one there?
THE MASTER: Yes, sir,.
MR. ODAM: On the rony I Lavr, T didr't
get one Xeroxed.
THE MASTER: 1Is this the one you are
referring to?
MR. ODAM: No, sir.
THE MASTER: 1It is the other one, 1 have
it, too, that one.
MR. ODAM: Yes, sir, that is the one.
(By Mr. Odam) So it would be -- the vehicles that
you rented to Mr. Couling, they would be
depreciated in here somewhere, is that correct?
Well, yes, sir., Well, I will say I doan't know.
But those would be items that are depreciated on
your farm equipment, I take it?
Mr. Kirkland is the only one that can explain this
instrument to anybody.
Do you own any other tractors and trailers and
equipment that is not listed there?
Yes, this equipment gets old and you depreciate it
ouﬁ and T still have them, but thke depreciation
has been worked out and you phase them out, but

you don't throw them away, you keep them.
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Well, if you rented some of this equipment that E
is on that depreciation schedule and that would be!
some of these items here -- plus the other i
equipment that I have that is theve.

Where is that reflected on the farm depreciation,

where you depreciated them?

Mr. Kirkland is the only one that can explain that

I am sure, with his working papers, all of your

answers would be answered satisfactorily.
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THE MASTER: I have one question,

I would have, and this is not a major
point, but I would have considered the sale
of the display counter as a sale of a capital
asset and I don't find any capital gain. sales
in that return.

Do you have any comment on that?

THE WITNESS: The comment I have is this,
Judge.

For the purpose of trying the federal
case, I hired another accountant, or two
other accountants. They went over this
income tax return, all of these, and they
have told me, as they have told Mr. Mitchell
and my brother, that in their opinion,

Mr. Kirkland, who has been our accountant for
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years, they didn't agree with him in the way
he.handled our returns and the way he

harnidled the cattle and the way he depreciated
things and what have you. Thev fiqurad we
would have had more money coming if they had
handled it,

In other words, they didn't agree with
the procedure he used, how he did it or
carried it or what, I don't know.

. THE MASTER: I am through.

(By Mr. Odam) Now, this drilling rig, I take it --
Mr. Mitchell has informed me, or your testimony
was, that the drilling rig was carried in the

Farm and Ranch account.

Yes, sir.

And depreciated in that schedule?

Yes, sir.

Now, I do not have, for 1971 --

MR. ODAM: You didn't give me '71.

MR, MITCHELL: No, I do have it
available. I will subpoena Mr. Kirkland
to bring his work papers in. 1 have had them
.introduced in about eight trials now.

THE MASTER: Yes, éir, I understand.

(By Mr. Odam) For the year 1972, can you identify
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the item I hand you now?
It is a partnership return of income for 0., P. and
Ramiro Carrillo for 1972.
Would this also be a return theat Mr Kirkland
prepared?
Yes, sir.
I will ask you if you can identify the item that
I hand you now?
0. P. and Ramiro Carrillo partnership return for
the year 1973,
MR. ODAM: I will ask the reporter to
mark these two items, the '72 and '73
returns that you have in your hands.
THE MASTER: 1I1f you have copies, would
you mark those,
MR. MITCHELL: Please, Judge, that is
fine.

I am running short of tax records.

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned items
were marked as Examiner's Exhibits E-184

and E-185 for identification.)

(By Mr. Odam) E-184 is the partnership return for

you and Ramiro Carrillo, is that for the Farm and
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Ranch Store?

Yes. ‘

And E-185 is for the year 19737
Yes, sir.

MR, ODAM: We would offer those.

MR. MITCHELL: Relevancy and beyond the
scope of the specifications contained in the
amended notice,

THE MASTER: Overruled.

MR. ODAM: 1I will hand to the Master,
while they ére not marked for referral, E-184
and E-185.. Judge Carrillo has the copies.

THE MASTER: E-184 and E-185 are
admitted,

(By Mr. Odam) First of all, Judge Carrillo, turn
to E-184, which is the return for 1972,

Yes, sir.

And turn to the depreciation schedule. On my
copy it is the third page over.

Yes, sir.

And the first item there --

THE MASTER: It is the second page on
mine,

THE WITNESS: It is the third page on

my copy.
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(By Mr. Odam) What 1is the first item depreciated
there?
Water well rig.
What was the cost basis thare?
Four thousand five hundred dollars.
What was the year it was acquired?
1963.
And I will ask you if you will, please, pick un
E-185 and pick up the depreciation schedule there,
which is several pages over in my copy, the fifth
page.
Yes, sir, I have it.
And the first item on that depreciation schedule
is a water well rig.
Yes,
Is thét the same item as referred to on the 1972
return?
Yes, sir.
Now, let's take it back to 1972, and if you look
on the first page of E-184, the first section is
on income and Line 1-A, which is gross receipts.

My question is this, where the -- strike
that.

Look at Line 7.

Yes, sir.
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" arrangements to get it back presently.

Line 7 is for rents?

Yes, sir.

Or rental income?

Yes, sir.

And how much rental income is there for 19727

It doesn't show any.

Look for Line 7 on E-185, Line 7 there, what would
be the rental income for the Farm and Ranch Store
that year?

It doesn't show any.

For the year 1972 and '73, my question is to you,
did you also rent this water well rig to Benavides
Implement and Hardware in 1972 and '73, as you
said you did in 19717

That water well rig has never been returned to
this day.

Where is it now?

We have located it in Victoria, Texas, where it

was sent for repalrs by Archer Parr. We are making

My question was, did you receive any rental income
in 1972 and '73? We have just talked about 1971.
Di& you receive any income from it for 1972 and
'737

I don't know.
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Now, if we had the return here for 1971 -- would
you agree that if the water well rig was rented
through the Farm and Ranch Store, that rent would
show up there in the '71 return?

That rent paid to me, I reported it in my income
tax return. I used the money and I also reported
it.

The water well rig is carried as a partnership
item?

That is right.

So your 1971 return, which is E-183, somewhere in
that would be where you got the income from

renting that water well rig to Benavides Implement

and Hardware?

I beg your pardon, sir?
Let me rephrase it.

You got money from Mr. Couling and you said
it was either a loan or advance payment and you
said you reported it on your personal income tax
return,

Yes, sir.
But you depreciated it under your Farm and Ranch
Store account?

Yes, sir.

-And it was rented, from your previous testimony
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today, to the Farm and Ranch account?

Yes, sir.

th would you report it personally and not through
the Farm and Ranch account?

I needed the money and 1 paid income tax on the
money and I spent it.

Your understanding was that Mr. Couling stated,
and I didn't ask him about it on direct,

Mr. Mitchell did, but he stated he didn't know
anything about it except that he knew you had

one,

He said there was one in existence, but he didn't
know who owned it.

Well, to summarize very briefly, the amounts of
money for Paragraphs 1 through 9, 1 calculate them
to be a total of four thousand twenty-seven
dollars, plus these other checks, 155 through 158,
three thousand two hundred forty-nine and the
total up to date is seven thousand two hundred
fifty-six dollars.

I am sure your calculator is corfect. I have no
quarrel with that figure.

Noﬁ, back on these vehicles that we have talked
about in.Paragraphs 7, 8, 9 and 10, did you pay

any sales tax to the comptroller's office after
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you rented those trucks and equipment?

That was work through Farm and Ranch and I don't
know -- they were renting it and bringing me the
checks, but I didn't know who paid what,

Did you carry liability insurance on those personal
trucks that you rented to Benavides Implement and
Hardware through Mr. Gonzalez over at Farm and
Ranch?

I don't know.

Would your personal income tax returns show the
payment of those insurance payments as a business
expense?

I don't know that I had insurance on them.

When you rented trucks to Benavides Implement and
Hardware, did you have a contract with Mr. Couling
§n the rental of those trucks?

It was just an understanding we had. The
agreements -- you must un&erstand that at the

time Mr. Couling andvI were very close friends.
Did you havg a contract regarding the assumption
of liability in case there was an accident on
those trucks? |

Not that I know of.

Why would Mr., Couling pay you varying amounts like

that as he did pay you?
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That is what he told me he owed me. That is what
he said I had coming. I took him at his word.
I would like at this time to move to Paragraph 11
on this station wagon.
Yes, sir.
1 refer you -~
MR. ODAM: For the record, E-84, E-85,
E-88 and E-90 are the exhibits referring to
this paragraph.
Now, Judge Carrillo, for the purpose of refreshing
your recollection on these, I will hand you the
item marked E-84 and --
Yes, sir.
And E-85, E-88.
Yés, sir.
And E-907?
Yes, sir.
I will hand a Xerox to the Master of all of these.
I believe those are the ones my questions will go
to.
I believe you previously testified, when

Mr. Mitchell asked you, that you had no agreement

wiﬁh anybody to get any claim to be paid for

‘this station wagon, is that correct?

That is correct.
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" the water district, particularly D. C. Chapa or

And you also deny you told Ramiro Carrillo the
water district would pay for his statioan wagon?
Yes. |

Did you have any conversation with anyone with

Jose Tovar, did you have any conversations with
them at all?

Né, sir.

Did you have any conversations with Mr. Couling
about a station wagon, either?

No, sir.

if youllook at E-84 and describe for the record
what E-84 is,

It is a check to the Benavides Implement and
Hardﬁare'Company from the Duval County Conservation
and Reclamation District in the amount of five
thousand six hundred twenty-five dollars.

What is the date of that check?

January 11, 1972,

And who are the two individuals whose names appear
on that check?

D. C. Chapa and Jose Tovar.

An& D. C. Chapa is your father?

Yes, sir.

And you never had a conversation with him about
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that?

No, sir.

And you notice the invoice numbers on that check,
do you not?

Do you mean on the left?

Yes, on the left of E-84, the invoice numbers on
the check itself. It says on the check from the
water district.

E-84 -- I am sorry, I do see them, but I don't

have an invoice.
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I am sorry, it just says invoice on it.

Oh, oh, I'm sorry, I was looking for invoices,
No, invoice 289, 290.

Yes,

And 292 and so forth?

Yes.

Do you recall Mr, Couling says there was no
work performed for the water district to get this
check and that they were just tymed on there
when he got it? Do you recall that testimony?
Yes, sir.

Do you also recall his testimony that either
Rogelio Guajnrdo or you delivered that check to
him, do you recall that testimony?

I did not deliver that check to him,

That was my auestion to you, did you personally
deliver that check to Mr. Couling?

No, sir,

Had you ever seen that check before we pot into
this proceeding here?

No, sir,

Do you have any idea why the water district
would pay Benavdes Implement andiﬂardware five
thousand six hundred and twenty-five dollars?

No, sir.
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Now I show you, or you have in your hand there, w
E-85 and ask if you can 1dentify for the record
what E-85 is?

Thqt is & check, the First State Eank of San

Diego, the First State Bank and Trust Company,

Rio Grande City, five thousand seven hundred and

"twenty-five dollars and thirty-four cents, R, M,

Couling,

Do you recell Mr, Couling said that he gave you
that check in blank and that he didn't £fill in
anything except his name?

Yes, sir.

A11 right, who filled in the amount of money --
who filled in the amount of money on it?

Thet is Mr., Couling's handwiting.

I believe he had testified, and of course the
record can speak for itself, but my recollection,
in golng back through the records, he said he
gave you =-- gave it to you in blank.

Let me ask you this, why, if that is Mr,
Couling's handwiting, why would Mr, Couling give
you a check in the amount of five thousand
seven hundred twenty-five dollaré and thirty-
four cents?

I had come again to Mr, Couling complaining -- I
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am saying again, I had come to Mr. Couling, com-
plaining about the rental on the water well rig
and the money that they owed us, and I had pur-
chased a station wagon and I had it fin<nced at
the First State Bank and Trust Company.

1 had a note that was coming due, I needed
some money, I went over there and I pressed him
for some money and that is what he couldn't come
up with wa s the whole amount and I told him that
we were just going to have to get some money in
here because that is it and he came up with this
check,

Do you recall why he happened to make out the
cheék, if he did make it out, for five thousand
seven hundred and thirty-five dollars and thirty--
four cents?

He gave me this check on account of that water
well rig,

I know, but why did the rental, if it did, for
that water rig, come out to such a very specific
amount ?

I needed this money to pay off this note that I
had.

So you told him that yoﬁ needed this specific

amount of money?
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I don't have the slightest idea who did. Because,

t
No, this is -- I wanted ten or fifteen thousand !
dollars, this is what I managed to get out of
him,
Well, did you tell him to malie out 8 cieck for
five thousand seven hundred and twenty-five
dollars and thirty-four cents?
I forget the amount of the note, Mr, Odem, It
is probably in here somewhere, whatever the amount
of the note was,
I told him, I'm going to have to go and
vay a note that is coming due this amount, and
I need this money and that is what I got.

Now, when he gave you this check, it says "station

wagon" on it, Who put station wagon on it?

this check should have been deposited to my
account,

Did you put station wagon on there?

No, that is not my handwriting.

Did Mr., Couling put station wagon on there?

I don't know,

Well, once you got this check, which was payment
for advance, I guess 1t was, on rent on that
water rig.

My gquestion to you is if it was payment on
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this water rig, and again, for the purvose of
that aquestion, I will recall Mr, Couling ss&ing
that you said you ~- the water district was going
to nay for a station wagon,

But, now, {f it were in payment for rent
from thewater district, would it be correct then
that five thousand seven hundred and twenty-five
dollars rental would just like that other rentel,
show up on your income tax return for that year?
Yes, sir,

A1l right.

Yes, sir, it will,

Now, the date on the check from the water dis-
trict, is January the 11lth of 1972 -- well, I
take that back, this is --

The date on the check is January 1lth of
1972 and what is the dete of your check that you
got from Mr, Couling?

January the 13th,

of 19727

So, that income from that water rig would show
up in your 1972 tax return.

This check, {n this amount, would show up as part
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of my income.

Now, where Mr, Kirkland put it, we are just
going to have to get Mr, Kirkland to explain that,
But we already went througna esrli-r, wh:in I thought
it was 1971, we had 1972, We went through 1972
and we found out that for income other than wages
on your persnal return, that you had a loss there
of four thousand six hundred nineteen dollars and
forty-seven cents,

Yes, sir,

But Mr, Kirkland, if he came in, he would testify
as to how you could get five thousand dollars
rent on that water rig but yet come out with a
loss for 19727

Yes, sir,

I believe you testified that at one voint the

county was using this water rig?

And that in 1972, who would have been using the
water rig then that Mr, Couling was allegedly
paying you this rent for in 19727

I think Mr. George Parr and/or Archer Parr.

Mr. George Parr is deceased and Mr. Archer Parr
ig in the penitentiary?

Yes, sir,
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Do you have any idea who would have been operating \
that rig, that drilling rig on the Parr Ranch in
19727 i
No, I don't., Like I say, they tock care of -~ I
they took the rig, and they -- I waild say they
approoriated it to thelr own use and they had it
out there,

I don't know what they were doing, except
that they weren't paying on it, and they were
getting all of their irrigation wells and working -
they worked it until they ruined it,

Like I say, if I rent, like that thing is
supposed to have been rented, snd to this day it
has not been returned, and as far as I am concerned
they owe us rent to this day.

You didn't hare a deal with Mr, Parr where you
would just loan him that rig?

No, sir, I am not in the loaning business,

How much did you intend to rent it for? Who paid
the -~

I don't know the original agreement, who made the
agreement or how much it was for or stuff like
that because I didn't attend to that business.

I attended to the business of collecting

because I was able to press them a little bit
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harder and threaten to go and get it,

Well, who would have dealt with George Parr then

to have rented him, if it were rented, this water

rig, who would that be, Ramiro or would that be
Mr, Couling?

Of course, Mr, Couling testified he didn't
do 1it, but.would Ramiro be the one thst dealt
with Mr., Parr?

I don't know,
You testified at page 2947 that somebody owed

you twenty-five thousand dollars or twenty or

‘ twenty-five thousand dollars,

I say that is my figure, figuratively speaking,
Mr. Odam. That figure is what I figured that
they owed us money,

Who is it that owes you the money?

. The county, Mr, Couling, George Parr Estate,

or Archer Parr, somebody does,

Because of rental of this particular rig, this

drilling rig?

That's right,

At vpage 2948 Mr., Mitchell asked you a question

about a pear burner and that came up on another
check.

Yes, sir,

|
T
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But he ssked you about it at this point?

Yes, sir,

And the answer was there is a check for the
pear burnersand I don't recall biy ng them from
him because I can get them from the Farm and
Ranch and get a discount,

Mr. Couling testified that he just put pear
burner on there and he didn't say he sold you or
rented you & pear burner, that was another way
to get money to you., My auwstion is --

Wait & minue, wait just a minute, That is a
check from me to Mr. Couling.

MR, MITCHELL® That {s right,
That's right, that is right.
So. that is not to get to me.

MR, ODAM: T am sorry, str’ ke that,
That was & check from you?
To Mr, Couling, to Benavides Implement and Hard-~
ware,
Right, and I will rephrase the auestion, His
testimony was he didn't buy a pear burner from
you, I believe that was his testimony.
No, I didn't buy a pear burner from him.
A1l right, Your check was to him and it had a

recital for a pear burner?
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Yes, sir.

And you say you didn't buy a vear burner from
him?

That's right, sir,

Now, I go back to what Mr, Couling -~

I said I don't recall buying any pear burners

from him because we.handled them a8t our own

store,

Well, then my auestion is again why would it say
pear burner on it?

I don't know.

Who nut -- do you recall who put the pear burner --
I‘wnld have to see the check,

Okay, we will get to that check in just a few
minutes,

A1l right,

Now, I take it from your testimony a while aro
that the amount on that check that Mr, Couling
gave you, that is fo; the exact amount of money
that was owing on this note over at the bank

on your autoﬁobile, that is the ~--

Again, I don't know that either, sir.

The five thousand seven hundred and twenty-five
dollers and thirty-four cents?

I don'tinow. I know the note was paid off.
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Okay. Well, there is obviously a bit of a gap,
assuming that there was any connection, which
Mr, Couling testified there was between this
E-84 on January the 1llth, :chis amoant of five
thousand six hundred and twenty-five dollars
that he ~- but he testified to either you or
your nephéw. brought over, there is a bit of a
gap in connect{ng that up with the check that
you pot dated January the -~ I believe it is
January the 13th, E-85,
I believe you testified the other day that

Mr, George Parr had somehow potten involved in
that and somehow the payment was going to be
made for this amount of money. Do you recall
that testimony?

I said that as far as I could remember that rig
was drilling wells over at the Atlee Parr Ranch
or somewhere that they had it and I went and I
told them, I am either going to get some money

or I am going to get the water rig back, 1 was

going to go in there and haul it back,

Well, your answer was, at page 2946, "I had
written my own personal check before this trans-
sction and I made a note at the bank and it was

coming due and I went over there to get some
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money and they said well, you will pet your monevy,
don't worry about it, So the next thing I knew
Mr, Couling produced me 2 check in that amount
which was tﬁat check and 1 touvk it to the bank
and vaid it off, and that was it."
Yes, sir,
Now, my question to you, did -- when you say, '"they
I went and paid a note at the bank and it was
coming due and I went over there to get some money
and they said you will get your money.

Who said you would get your money, who is
the "they"?
George Parr, as I recall, told me I would get my
money.
Well, is it your testimony that you think that
George Parr and Mr. Couling arranged to get money
from your father for this payment?
From my father?
Well, from --
No.
From the water district?
Not from my father.
Was Mr. George Parr controlling the water dis-
trict at that time?

George Parr controlled everything at that time.
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! So, "I went over there to get some money and they l
2 said, well, you will get your money, dn't worry &
? about 1it, ﬁ? the next thing I knew Mr, Couling %
4 produced me a check in that amount". |
S Really my question, the bottom line of it,
§ can you explain how you think that the check
7 for the water distfict came for five thousand
8 six hundred and twenty-five dollars and then they
’ turned around and wrote you out a check? What
?o is your explanation for how that came out?
1 I don't have any explanation for the check that
12 came in for the water.district because I have no
13 knowledge of it,
" Where do you think that Mr, Couling pgot the five
15 thousand seven hundred and twenty-five dollars
16 two days later to pay you the money for that
" water fig?
18 I am not going to think, They scolded me yester-
18 day for doing so.
2 MR, ODAM: I would like to move at this
a point, Your Honor, to paragranh 12, which
will be our last series of questions.
THE MASTER: We will be in recess until 12,
24
(Whereupon tte hearing was in recess at
ﬁ- 11:40 a.m, until 12:00 noon.)
CHATHAY & ASSOCIATES
717 ANTELOPE « GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




3316

10
11
12
13
14
18
16
17
18

19

21

24

THE MASTER: You may proceed,
MR, ODAM: We will now proceed to the
last paragraph, Paragraph 12.

(By Mr. Odam) Paragraph 12 deals with a specific
amount of money and the testimony has been under
this paragraph about the Massey-Ferguson tractors
and the root plows and Caterpillars, 1 believe
you said last Monday, on December lst, when you
testified, that you had originally wanted a
Caterpillar and Mr. Couling wanted a Caterpillar.
Yes, sir, I had bought one originally, or entered
into a rental-purchase contract for one.
The rental-purchase agreement ﬁe have in evidence,
E-160, was for two Caterpillars.
Yes, sir, it was reworked. The first one was
destroyed and the second one entered into.
The first one was destroyed?
I guess it was.
And when Mr. Kurtz testified, and he testified
on November 20th, in checking back through his
testimony ~-- that is Mr. Red Kurtz, the man you
dealt with, was it not?
Mr; Duran.

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, I think the

confusion comes from another man on the two
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different exhibits.
MR. ODAM: Yes, I see.

(By Mr. Odam) When you first went in this, it is
your testimony that you wanted a Caterpillar and
Mr. Couling wanted one and you first made up a
contract on one and then it was changed to two.
Yes, sir.
And that is the exhibit that pertains to the
Benavides Implement and Hardware?
Yes, sir.
And that is E-1607?
Yes.
Who were you dealing with at that time?
Mr. Duran, Mr. Efrin Duran.
When.Mr. Kurtz was here on November 20th --
Yes, sir,
When he testified, for example, at Page 1818,
Mr. Kurtz said, "It was two dozers and I thirk the
Judge came in talking about those two."

Then again, he said, "He definitely made up
his mind he wanted them." So there must have been
some dealings initially with Mr., Kurtz.

Yeé, sir, I heard Mr. Kurtz's testimony to that
and my recollection was not as he said, you know.

He would not intentionally lie, I know him very
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well, but I think he was mixed up a little bit,
because I don't remember coming over to look at
the bulldozers whatsoever myself personally.

I believe Mr. Jerry Parme. testified he ceme over
with you at one time to look at some bulldozers
with you.

Yes, I heard Jerry Parmer say that, but as I
recall, this trade was made in my office in

San Diego. I might have, Mr. Odam, come over, but

I don't recall having done so.

' Well, when you first came over and you wanted to

have one and you said Mr. Couling wanted one, is
that correct?

I was the one that first came up with the idea

of getting one of the two.

What did Mr. Couling tell you about that?

He wanted to clear some brush, also, and he liked
the rental-purchase idea of doing it. We thought
it was going to be a cheaper way of doing the
work, so we discussed buying both of them so we
could get a better figure on the bulldozers.

So when you got the rental-purchase agreement,
it'is your understanding one was yours and one
was hig?

No, the idea was, whoever used them would pay the
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rental on them and the maintenance on them. 1In
other words, if 1 was using both tractors, I would
pay fifteen hundred dollars and if something went
wrong, like it did on several ocrasicons, I would
pay the maintenance and repair jobs to keep them
in good working condition and if he used them, he
would pay for them.
He testified he never used either one of them.
Well, I don't believe he ever did, to tell you
the truth. It was George Parr who was using them.
I understand that.

Both Caterpillars were delivered out to your
ranch?
Yes, they were.
Why would two of them be delivered to your ranch
if one of them was going to Mr. Couling?
We were going to use the same operators and clear
up one place and then move over.
So you don't disagree with the statement that
Mr. Couling never had the use of or never had one
of those bulldozers? I am not talking about the
time Mr. Parr had them, but Mr. Couling never had
one of them, did he?
I never saw him use it, I agree with that.

Now, who would you have dealt with at Plains
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Machinery that made you think you were going to
get two of them cheaper than one?

Well, it was a fact that it happened. It was

Mr. Duran.

How do you spell his last name?

D-U-R-A-N.

I believe his name appears on the contract, does
it not?

It could be, because he was the man that went over
there and when we found out he had the bulldozers,
he was a salesman, and we went over to visit with
him. After we agreed on the first one, we changed
the order and agreed on both of them.

Now, ~-- and so Mr. Couling was not intending --

it was never your position that since Mr. Couling
never used the Caterpillars, that he had an
obligation to make rental payments on them, except
when Mr. Parr used them?

He was collecting the rent from Mr. Parr.

Mr. Couling was collecting the rent from Mr., Parr?
He was.

Did you ask him to collect the rent from Mr. Parr?
No; I stated that after I changed the contract,
after the bulldozers were changed over to me, he

came back, because I had explained to Mr. Parr the
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tractors were on a rental-purchase contract
through Mr. Couling and he said I will take care
of the_rent, I will pay you for the rental and
keep them up.

Fine, he took one, and then that went on --
he would take them and bring them back and take
them and bring them back and that is the way it
went,

He was supposed to be paying the rental aad
I was complaining, because there was no rental
being paid on them. Mr, Parr had told me there
was.

Do you mean paid to Plains Machinery?
To Mr. Couling., Mr. Couling told me there was no
rent paid on them.

When they went in default and I transferrad

them to my name, Mr. Parr came over to get both

" tractors and I told him, I said, these are not

under Mr. Couling and I have bought the contract
for the bulldozers and you did not pay the rental
on these tractors and I had to myself, so we will
have to make a different arrangement with me
pefsonally. He said we will work it out the same
way Ilworked it with Couling, we will give you a

check from the county and I said no, sir.
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When -- strike that.

It is your testimony then that the period of
time that these checks Mr. Couling testified to
that éame from the county, the checks that went to
the Rin Grande City bank account --

Yes, sir.

-- that was the deal whereby you think Mr. Parn

~arranged for Mr. Couling to get money from the

county to pay for the two bulldozers?

Not the two, the one he was using.
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So you think that Mr, Parr was arranging for one
of those bulldozers to be paid by the county?
Through Mr, Couling, I didn't know that at the
time, I know it now, I difén't knew it at the
time,

But yet Mr, Couling testified that you told him
that you wanted to buy some Caterpillars?

Yes, sir.

And these two Caterpillars were delivered out

to your ranch?

Yes,

And they worked out on your ranch?

For a while both of them, for a verylittle while,
and then Mr., Parr took one of them and then he
took both of them.

Now, when you had these Caterpillars, there was
a time vlen two were out on your ranch then?

Yes, sir,

What period of time was that?

It is hard for me to tell you exactly when they
were, because all of a sudden Mr, Parr would
send a truck out there and say that he needed
the bulldozers, and I am going to take them, and
take the bulldozers and root plows and racks and

everything, the whole works.
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And I guess that you paid -- I think you said
you paid something like eighteen thousand
dollars?

Twenty thousand dollars,

Twenty thousand dollars to Benavides Implement

and Hardware.

To have these Caterpnillars work out on your
ranch?

That wss suppvosed to be -- I was supposed to have
been -- I should have been paying, if I only

had the use of one tractor, it would have been
half of it, about seven hundred and fifty dollars,
but I was paying for both of them and the rental
wasn't coming in.

I was having to pay for both of them, then
when he went into default, I had too much money
invested to let those bulldozers go, and I went
out there and bought -- talked to Quling and said,
"What's going on, they are coming over to pick
up these bulldozers, they are looking for them,"
And he said, "I can't make the nayments, I cannot
make payments on these things any more."

Wasn't that about the time he said he stopped

making payments because of you all's split about
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that time?

No.

That is what, in Aoril --

He didn't have the money .ome in tc make the
payments, he said he couldn't make the payments
and I said thet T am going to take over the
whole thing and he said that's fine with me,
That was about the time he was having trouble
with the Internal Revenue Service about the
oroblems of what money they were going to count
as income and which checks they were going to
count, and he talked to Ramiro?

I don't know when Mr. Couling had trouble with
his income tax problems., It was about the time
that Mr. Parr was having his income tax problems.
Well, when you were renting these one or two
bulldozers, I guess it is -~ what -- was the
rental payment m one of them or was it gdng

to be on two of them?

On two of them,

A1l right,

Fifteen hundred dollars on two of them,

When were you making the rental payments, the
two thousand dollar figure, I supvose that would

be rental expense to -- that you would report on
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your income tax, right?

Yes, sir, However, I had -- I had bought some

land, I had bought three thoussnd acres and Mr,

Kirkland will testify to this, I'm sure, I

wanted to show -- I wanted to deduct that from

my income tax, I had a loss.

The purchase of this land?

I had the purchase of the land, and I was working,

and I had all of this diesel expense, the operator

expense on it, the repair job expense on it and

everything else and he said that we are going to

hold these amounts and hold these checks until

you get through clearing all of the land and

then when you get through clearing the land, we

are pgoing to add this amount of money to the value,

you know, you pay so much per acre and we are

éo{ng to add this to the value of the land so

that you can ~-- it is a tax problem, or whatever,
Now; he said that I don't need to deduct

this as rent because I'm going to have a loss

anyway with éll of the money tlat I was paying

out and he said, "This is improvement on the

ranch and we are going to --" . He was going

to handle it some way or another,

They are all in there, all of the checks
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and all of the expenses for the diesel, for the

onerators, for the revairs and everything else.

And when wes that, in 1973, that you purchased
this land?
I purchased the land in -- a little before this
bulldozer operation came in because I purchased
the three thousand acres and then I decided I was
going to clear the land and I purchased it with
the idea of clearing it.

Instead of contracting it out, I thaght it
would be cheaper if I did it myself.
Well, the -- in what year then was Mr, Kirkland
going to take care of working that to where these
rental payments pvaid in on that land?
Well, we -~ when I concluded the clesring, what-
ever work I wes ming to do, I would take the
whole expense amount and add it to the amount of
the purchase price of the land and he had some
kind of a tax maneuver that he was going to use
or do, or say or whatever,
And when was that that it was totally cleared
and he did that, for what year?
Totally cleared?
Well, whenever he did that maneuver, as you

call 1it,
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No, I showed him the checks,

Right,

You know, I showed him this is the checks for
bulldozer overators on it, this is the check
here for the rentals on it and this is the check
for the ‘diesel on it and this is the check for
the fuel on them and this is the truck, for the
truck that carries the operators back and forth
and what have you,

A11 righe,

He said these are going to keep ~- that he wes
going to keep these ones separate, and that we
are going to do it this way and when you get
through clearing the land, then we will do that.
My question is then when did he do that? When
did he apply this?

I'm not through clearing the land,

Okay, that is my question,.

Yes, sir,

He has not computed that in yet?

A Whatever it is, I'm still -- and now my checks

are scattered all over the country and I hope I
can get them back together whenever he needs
them,

Did you ever see George Parr tdking with Mr,
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Couling about this deal of Mr, Parr vaying the
rental on one of your Caterpillars to Benavides
Implement and Hardware?
Mr. Parr told me he would make the arrangements
with Couling and then after Couling was out of
the picture, he tried to make the same arrangement
with me and that is when I balked.
Well, these same arrangements yo are talking
about, it is those arrangements that you think
that George Parr arranged for the county to pay
back in 19737
George Parr told me that the county -- that he
had arranged ~- that Couling was getting his
money, he was getting it through the county and
he said, "We will work it out the same way with
you", and I said, "No, you're not going to do
it the same way with me, I would rather you
would use them free without any charge than to
do that", and he said, "Well, in that case, as
soon as I get through, I'm going to need them
for about four months and when I get through,
I am running about ten bulldozers out there",
He wanted to clear something like four or
five thousand acres of land, and he wanted it

ready for planting in grain, and he wanted to
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get 8ll of the eouipment that he could in there.
Now, he said, "As soon as I pget through
with whatever we have done, and it is time to
come and start olanting or this, 1 wl(ll send
a1l of the bulldozers, together with yow two,
to make up for the use of your two bulldozers,
to go and clear your land."
Who vaid the operators while they were on there
working his proomerty?
I did, on my bulldozers, I did.
You recall -- well, obviously Mr, Parr is dead,
I cennot call Mr., Parr in here to ask him about
it.
The story thst you are telling about the

bulldozer end Mr. Pam paying for them, is just

dismetrically ooposed to what Mr, Couling testi-

fied to.

You will discoer that those bulldozers were at
Mr. Parr's vlace when he took his 1life,.

I don't doubt that,
(Discussion off the record,)

Well, speaking about getting peonple in here,
maybe I should have gotten Mr, Gene Powell in

here. Mr. Powell -- did you ever tell Mr,
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Powell that you had loaned these bulldozers to
George Parr and that is the way that Mr, Parr
got these bulldozers in the first place, it is
just back at that time in 1973 or 1974 is that
you loaned him the drivers and that you paid for
them while they were being used on his ranch,
and that they were loaned by you to Mr, Parr?
Well, I'm testifying in effect to that very same
thing right now, that he told me that he was
going to havg the county pay for them and I said,
"No, I would ratﬁr you just use them free of
charge", and that is loaning them, and that is
why they were there,

But you think that you loaned them to him, that

he arranged even though you loaned them to him,

he was going to get money from the county in
light of this loan from you to him?

No, no, no, wait a minute, You are -- when
Couling -- when they were in the name of
Caling that was a different arrangement,

‘Now, when they were in my name, the last
time that he took them over there they were
loaned to him and I.was paying the operator.
But, they weren't loaned the first time?

But they were not loaned the first time, they
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were not supnosed to be loaned and he insisted he ‘

was paying the rent on them. And then he admitted i

to me that he had paid the rent to Couling through |

the county.

Well, let's talk about these root plows for a

few minutes,

All right,

I believe you testified the other day that --

well, let's just go back into that, Could you

explain to meabout how Mr, Ramiro Carrillo called

B. D, Holt to get a root plow for one of these

Caterpillars that presumably belonged to Benavides
Implement and Hardware?

Yes, sir.

Can you explain that please?

He called because Ramiro Carrillo is a very good
friend, a very goqd close personal friend of Ted
Moore, the salesman for B, D. Holt,

Yes, sir, snd what did he say to him?

I don't know, I wasn't there,

Well, are the root plows yours or do the root
plows belong to Benavides Implement snd Hardwere
or who do they belong to?

They are mine.

Well,rhow did you get the root plows in the
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first place?

The root plows and the bulldozers were purchased
under the same apgreement that we had with the
Caterpillars and I ended up naying all of this
money, and all of the money tht I was going to
assume, Couling said that he could no longer
pay for them, that he didn't have the money to
vay for them, and he turned over the whole thing
to me,

And why was Benavides Implement and Hardware
paying for them if theybelonged to you, because
you wre making the rental vayments to him?
Because he made a little money on the stde. If
you will add up -- if you put a tape to all of
those figures, you will find out that there is
a little bit of money being made on the side.
Well, 1f you paid over twenty thousand dollars
in rental, which would be the price for more
than one of the Caterpillars, why didn't you,
orior to the time of rental purchase agreement,
why didn't you change the name of one of the
Caterpillars totally into your name nursuant

to the rental agreement?

Well, Plains Machinery having & lien on both

bulldozers, wasn't about to give up the title
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to one and lose the collateral.

They were going to keep them until the
contract was paid out on both of them.,
Well, you testified the other day that there
was some kind of a letter that was sent,
Yes, sir,
I believe you mid that there was a letter sent
by Plains Machinery?
To Benavides Implement and Hardware.
Well, Mr. Cailing didn't know about the letter
nor did Mrs, Driska,
Yes, it was, it was a letter to them, There was
a statement with a written notation on the

", "send the money

bottom, '"Please let us know --
immediately or let us know where the bulldozers
are so we can send our trucks over to vick them
up", signed Red Kurte,

Because they missed two months payments?

They were about four months in arrears,

What months were those?

There is an Exhibit here and I would 1like to
see that, and it will show the months,

Okay.

And it would also show that I had paid Mr.

Couling thirty-five hundred dollars the month
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of January of 1973 and that I don't think he made
the payments until Februsry for three thousand
dollxrs and I ovaild him thirty-five hundred.

All right.

But there is an Exhibit there that letter, the
cqmputation of the four months, it probably has
the months over there that it was delinquent,

I don't know exactly.

Okay. Did they revossess those bulldozers?

In effect they did.

How did they repossess them?

Through paperwnrk, In other words, I bought
the note,

You mean because you bought the note Plains
Machinery in effect had revossessed the ~-

That is the effect of it.

Well, do you think that there is anything unusual
about --

You don't repossess something that belongs to
you, because this is a rental, known as the --
the contract says that at the end of the paymer,
the bulldozers will be returndd to the rentor,
which is Plains Machinery,

I understand,

In other words, now that I am making these last
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payments, these bulldozers are supvosed to go
back to Plains Machinery because they are only
being rented,

But since I have completed the rental pur-
chase thing, they will, I believe, for omne
dollar transfer the consideration of the title
to me.

Do you think it was an unusual arrangement for
a rental purchase agreement to be made for
Benavides Implement and Hardware and they didn't
make 2 few months payments and you come in and
take over the contract? What did Mr, Couling
say about taking over the contract?

He told me.

He told you?

And Couling testified to it right here,

About what?

He téld me that he had transferred the thing
over to me, He told me couldn't make the pay-
ments,

Did he say why he couldn't make the payments?
He didn't have any money.

Because he stopped making money out of the
county to pay for the two Catervillars?

George Parr was having financihl difficulties
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and the Internal Revenue Service was there, and

a8 lot of folks were there, and the baskets had
climbed a little taller, a little higher, and

he couldn't get to ft. So, nc monrey.

Just like the Caterpillars, these Caterpillars
that were out there on Mr, Parr's ranch, Mr.
Couling was doing the Caterpillars, he was taking
money out of the county to pay for theCaterpillars
he had, just like he was -~ had these water rigs
on the lands, oursuant to the esrlier testimony?

Yes, sir.
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I believe you testified earlier, at Page 2873,
about the bulldozers. You said one of them was
redelivered and the other was totally burned and
returned and the parts amounted tu three thousand
dollars,
I said the repairs would cost me about that. It
is not repaired yet. 1 have just now started to
receive the parts. They were scattered all over
the shop when Mr. Parr committed suicide. He had
sent the bulldozer over to the county shop to be
repaired.
How long in 1973 did Mr. Parr have one of the
bulldozers out on his ranch that caused the county
to be paying those rental payments for him?
I don't remember the time, Mr. Odam. He kept omne
of them most of the time.

MR. ODAM: Arthur, do you happen to

have -- wait just a second.

MR. MITCHELL: What number?

MR. ODAM: The R-58 series.

MR. MITCHELL: I have 91 and 92 and 93

here,.
MR. ODAM: Here they are.
MR. MITCHELL: All right.

(By Mr. Odam) I believe on the R-58 series, I
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will ask you to look at them, and I will ask you %

a question about them. ‘
Yes, sir. (
Just to clarify the record, Mr. Mltchell asked x
you at 2875, and the question is, "Let me hand

you now, for the purpose of looking at the 58 series,
those are the checks dated in 1973 and payable to |
Benavides Implement and Hardware?'" And your answetr
was, ''Yes, sir."

And the question was asked what do these
checks represent and you answered rental, except
one, but I don't remember buying pear burners
from Mr. Couling.

I will ask you to look through these checks
again and identify which one of those you were
rayling for the root plow on.

These are for Benavides Implement and Hardware

and would go both for the bulldozers and the plows
How much of this money -- like you paid on R-58-1,
two thousand five hundred dollars, how much of that
was for the Caterpillars and how much for the two
root plows?

Mr, Couling was making those payments, I don't
know.

What would be the basis for one month, say
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February, to pay twenty-five hundred dollars and
the next month, March, twenty-six hundred dollars,
and the next month to pay one thousand dollars?
Those were just the payments mad-~.

You filled in the amount, didn't you? I know it
was for the Caterpillars and root plows, but why
the varying amounts each month?

I don't know,

Now, the one that is R-58-5, that states on it to
be for root plows, seventeen hundred dollars, is
that correct?

That is what it states on there. That is

Mr. Couling's handwriting.

I am sorry. To clarify, it says rent on plows.
Yes, sir.

Now, Page 2875 -- change that to 2879,

Mr. Mitchell asked you "And these are endorsed and
deposited in that account and they were from
Benavides Implement and Hardware checks, do you
recall?"” And you answered, '"Yes, sir, and I might
state if I had gone directly and dealt on my own
with Plains Machinery without also Mr. Couling,
1 éould have come out better with the payments

I have made."

My question is, how did all of this, going
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through Benavides Implement and Hardware, 1
accommodate Mr. Couling, because he never used one}
of the bulldozers? |
He wanted one and 1 was going to buy only one.

So all of this was set up as an accommodation for
Mr. Couling?

He wanted one and if he had not come up with the
idea of wanting one, I would have bought only one.
Well, if he only wanted one of the bulldozers and

one of them was for Mr. Couling -- I believe you

testified that you told Mr. Parr you would be

totally paralyzed if he took both of the bulldozers,

Why is it that you wanted one only in the firs:
place?

The operation was going to start with one
bulldozer and then I got geared up to get started
with two of everything, the operators, two
bulldozers and two root plows. I had a working
schedule, so I could get through, and then the
moment I got through, it goes back to Mr. Couling.
In the meantime, he comes in and picks up the
bulldozers and my work schedule doesn't go the
way it is supposed to.

One of the exhibits is E-173-15. Let me get that

one and show it to you.
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I show you E-173-15 and refer to the fifteen

dollar deposit slip. How would you describe that

that has the fifteen dollars on it, is that a

deposit slip?

Yes, sir, when I came over to Plains Machinery,
my agreement with them was that I would buy the
contract for whatever was due and owing on it on
the two bulldozers. There was a check for three
thousand dollars from Benavides Implement and
Hardware which had bounced. They had run it
through again and it was our understanding, 1if
that check was made good, that I would be given
credit for it.

On what authority did the bank have to transfer
that check to your account, what does it state on
the deposit slip?

Transfer to the account of 0. P. Carrillo, per
0. P. Carrillo's instructions.

I talked to Mr. Couling and he didn't have
money enough to cover the check and I said I will
put in whatever you need. I was not about to
lose three thousand dollars for fifteen dollars.
What instructions did you give for putting money
in the account?

I don't know. 1t was done together, Mr. Couling
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and myself. It was done over the telephone.

Now, you heard Mr. Couling testify about part

of that money in the Rio Grande City account,

which went to pay on the Massey-Frrguson?

Yes,.

Do you recall that?

Yes, sir.

Was the check payment on that, what did that g»

to?

I don't remember or have the slightest idea what

that check was for.

Well, was that check to Massey-Ferguson for your |

benefit or was that something Mr. Couling was

buying for himself?

I can't testify, because I have no recollection

whatsoever of that transaction.

I show you what is a copy of what was marked as i

E-170 and ask you 1f you can identify E-1707

No, sir. |
i

You can't identify that? 1

No, sir, 1 don't ever remember receiving this :

either. !

Well, for -- l

I might have, but I have no recollection of it |

whatsoever.
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From whom is the letter addressed?
From C. G. James, Regional Finance Supervisor.
To whom is it addressed?
To me;
What does it state?
The Benavides Implement and Hardware check in the
amount of two thousand seven hundred twenty-five
dollars has been marked unable to locate account,
or something like that.
Benavides Implement and Hardware check has been
returned to us marked unable to locate account.
Why would Mr. C. G. James, Regional Finance
Supervisor, write a letter to you on a check on
the Benavides Implement and Hardware account?
That is what I told you, I have no recollection
about that particular transaction.
MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Mr. Odam, that
was the item that was not in evidence?
THE MASTER: That is correct. It is not
in evidence.
MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Your Honor.
Well, do you deny having a contract with Massey-
Fefguson to buy a piece of equipment from them?
I have done a lot of business with Massey-Ferguson

Company.

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




3345

10

1l

12

13

14

15

17

21

By

<25

Well, did you ask Mr. Couling to write a check in
the amount of two thousand nine hundred seventy-
five dollars twenty-five cents to Massey-Ferguson?

I have no recollection whatsoever about this

“transaction. If I did, I would be happy to tell

you, but I don't.

Well, is the letter that is marked E-170, which

is not in evidence, but I asked you about and

you have no recollection of, can you state whether
or not it pertains to the Massey-Ferguson contract
which was admitted into evidence as regards a
payment on that contract?

Again, I have bought four Massey-Ferguson tractors
and I have no recollection of that whatsoever.
Well, Mr. Couling testified that he made some
payments out of the Benavides Implement and
Hardware account into which all of these county
checks went and from that he made a payment to
Massey-Ferguson.

Now, my question is, the payment he made to
Massey-Ferguson, was that a payment on a tractor
that you owned?

I don't know.
Well, when you say you don't know, do you mean yot

don't know if that payment was for that tractor o:
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do you know whether you owned a tractor? ;
I have no recollection of that transaction \
whatsoever, as I have explained to you,
You don't know whether or not Mr. Couling made out
a payment to Massey-Ferguson on a tractor that
you owned?
He didn't make a payment on any tractors that I
owned,
Didn't make a payment on tractors that you owned?
I don't know how to explain it to .you. I am
telling you I have no recollection whatsoever.
Well, it was R-74. I was looking in the wrong
exhibit box.
R-74 is what I wanted.
MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me, John, did you
say R-174?

MR. ODAM: R-74.

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you.
(By Mr. Odam) I show you what Mr., Mitchell
introduced as R-74, which was a contract on a
Massey—Ferguson tractor. Let me show you one on
Page 3 which has the payment schedule on it.
Yeé, sir.
And now, look at the third payment on this

tractor.
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Yes, sir.
The date due, and there is a line through it from
the Xerox, but the first one was in 1970 and the
second one in 1972, how much was the payment owed
on that tractor in September, 19737
But it doesn't show 1973.
Well, what is the first payment, what year is that
for?
1970.
What is the next payment for?
'71.
And what is the third payment for?
9-1-7.
Do you think the first payment was 1970 and the
second 1971, and are you saying because of that
line on the Xerox line, you are saying you don't
know when the payment was due?
Again, my attorney threatened to quit on me
yesterday if I started guessing and I am not
going to guess. I don't want to be left here
without a lawyer.

You asked me to guess to that and I can't
guéss and probably your thinking and mine might
be the same, but I am not going to say so, because

I am not going to guess.
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The first payment was due in 1970 and the second
1971 and the third payment in September, seventy
something?

Yes.

How much is that payment?

Twenty-nine o two and twenty-two cents.
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Now, I ask you again, I know that E-170 is not

in evidence, but to refresh your recollection,

when the finance company for Massey-Ferguson wrote

you a letter about this payment in November of 197

my question is, that letter on the Benavides

Implement and Hardware, does that pertain to the

third payment on the Massey-Ferguson tractor?

I don't know.
Okay.

MR. ODAM: John, may I see

(Discussion off the record.

Now, R-74, this is a contract, is it
you had with Massey-Ferguson for the
May I see it again, please.

All right.

(Handed to the witness.)

R-74.

Yes, sir.

You said R-75.

I am sorry, R-74.

Yes, sir.

them?

not, that

payment of --

b
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That is a rental purchase order for a Massey-
Ferguson tractor that you had between you and
Massey-Ferguson?

This is not a rental-purchase; I think this is a
purchase.

All right.

Just a purchase, it was financed.

But this is between you --

Myself, and Nueces Farm Center.

That's right, in Robstown, Texas?

Yes, sir.

Mr. -- or Mrs. Driska testified about the check,
the earlier check that bounced, to Plains
Machinery.

Yes, sir.

Am I correct that you had told Mr. Kurtz to run
it back through again?

No, I didn't tell him, they had already run it
through. I said if it is good, that is fine.

I see.

They would give me credit for it.

You agree with Mr. Couling that in order to promotg

thé business of the Rio Grande City bank, that you

did take that signature over -- that signature

card over for him to sign and set up that account

L
T
1
\

b
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to start making these payments?

No, I don't remember that. What I said was that

I recommended to Mr. Couling, and I recommended Lo
everybody else, that the Rio Grande City bank is
the best bank in the State of Texas.

Well, my question is, did you actually, physically
take that card over to him for him to fill out?

I don't remember that I did.

Do you recall he testified that you did?

Yes, I know.

And that you went over there?

No, I know he testified I did.

The same thing about the financial papers that
you filled out, Mr. Mitchell asked him thoroughl:
about those. Do you recall that -- taking those
over there?

No, sir,

Like Mr. Couling said?

No, sir.

All right, Mr. Mitchell -- well --

(Discussion off the record.)

Did you take the papers over to Mr. Couling to got

the loan set up in the first place?
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T A No, 8ir, 1 don't remember that.

2 MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me, Mr. Odam, you

3 | mean now the signature card, the loan
T4 H application?

s;f MR. ODAM: Right.

cf' MR. MITCHELL: And the -- it would be

1i: the note, I suppose?

(. MR. ODAM: Right.

9 MR. MITCHELL: So that the witness

10 understands, and the record reflects it

1n properly.

12 A I might state this, that the policy of the bank,

13 and I don't think it would be changed for anyone,

11 when you're going to go make a loan, you have to

15 go to the bank personally and sign that note. It
16 is not permissible to allow those papers to leave
Y in blank.

19 THE MASTER: What is it that you're

19 going into now? %
0 MR. ODAM: I'm going to ask the witness T
1] to identify the checks addressed to him. I l
ﬂl would anticipate, Your Homor, finishing up
;; with this and one other brief set of questions,
n and that would be it.

% This is predicate for the last question,.
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(By Mr. Odam) Now, I show you --

I should be through in the next five minutes.
THE MASTER: Yes, you can go on. ‘
MR. MITCHELL: I have no objections. I |
doubt that five minutes will cover it. ¥
THE MASTER: I'm not going to go on muchl
further, though.

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir.

MR. ODAM: These have not been --

THE MASTER: Mr. Odam, let's do that
during the recess, even though you might
have just a few minutes left.

MR. MITCHELL: 1Is there a possibility
I might be told what that is in connection
with?

THE MASTER: Yes, I might ask Mr. Odam
to do that.

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir, the checks that I
have here are the photostatic copies of check4
that we had a dispute about and I asked N
Mr. Couling, or you asked him if he wrote any
more checks, Mr. Couling, and he said 1 don't
know if I did or not and I was going to ask
Mr. -- or Judge Carrillo if he could identify

checks made out to him.
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MR. MITCHELL: Are those 174, 175, 176, \
177, and 178, Mr. Odam? i

MR. ODAM: Yes. ~

MR. MITCHEHBvEF?E% as I understand,
since that time tha; ngﬁall have found some
more that are not m#rked; that I haven't seen

A

MR. ODAM: s o Yhen.

MR, MITCHELL: In March of '72?

MR. ODAM: Right.

MR. MITCHELL: And the other one, please

MR. ODAM: It is February --

MS. LEVATINO: No, no, it is December of
'71.

MR. ODAM: December of '71.

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you.

THE MASTER: I want you to show them to
him this afternoon.

MR, ODAM: Yes, sir.

THE MASTER: We will be in recess until

8:30 in the morning.

(Whereupon, the hearing was in recess
at 1:00 p.m. on December the 10th, 1975 until

8:30 a.m. on December the 1llth, 1975.)

4
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